ResearchOnline@JCU

This file is part of the following reference:

Lefèvre, Carine D. (2015) Small cryptic fishes on coral reefs: ecological effects of extreme life history traits. MPhil thesis, James Cook University.

Access to this file is available from:

http://researchonline.jcu.edu.au/46686/

The author has certified to JCU that they have made a reasonable effort to gain permission and acknowledge the owner of any third party copyright material included in this document. If you believe that this is not the case, please contact <u>ResearchOnline@jcu.edu.au</u> and quote <u>http://researchonline.jcu.edu.au/46686/</u>



Small cryptic fishes on coral reefs: Ecological effects of extreme life history traits

Thesis submitted by

Carine D. Lefèvre BSc (Hons) James Cook University

October 2015

For the degree of Masters of Philosophy in Marine Biology within the College of Marine and Environmental Sciences and the ARC Centre of Excellence for Coral Reef Studies, James Cook University, Townsville, Queensland, Australia

Statement of Access

I, the undersigned, the author of this thesis, understand that James Cook University will make this thesis available for use within the University Library and, via the Australian Digital Thesis network, for use elsewhere.

I understand that as an unpublished work, a thesis has significant protection under the Copyright Act and;

I do not wish to place any further restriction on access to this thesis.

Signature

Statement of Sources

I declare that this thesis is my own work and has not been submitted in any form for another degree or diploma at any university or other institution of tertiary education. Information derived from the published or unpublished work of others has been acknowledged in the text and a list of references is given.

Signature

Declaration on Ethics

The research presented and reported in this thesis was conducted within the guidelines for research ethics outlines in the *James Cook University Policy on Experimentation Ethics: Standard Practices and Guidelines* (2001), and the *James Cook University Statement and Guidelines on Research Practice* (2001). The proposed research methodology received clearance from the James Cook University Experimentation Ethics Review Committee (Ethics Approval Number A1436).

Signature

Electronic Copy Declaration

I, the undersigned, the author of this work, declare that the electronic copy of this thesis provided to the James Cook University Library is an accurate copy of the print thesis submitted, within the limits of technology available.

Signature

Statement on the Contribution of Others

This thesis includes some collaborative work with my supervisor Dist. Prof. David Bellwood, Dr Kirsty Nash (James Cook University), Dr Christopher Goatley (James Cook University) and Alonso González-Cabello (James Cook University). While undertaking these collaborations, I was responsible for the project concept and design, data collection, analysis and interpretation, and the final synthesis of results into a form suitable for publication. My collaborators provided intellectual guidance, equipment, financial and field support, and editorial assistance.

Financial support for the project was provided by James Cook University Graduate Research Scheme and the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Coral Reef Studies (grants to David Bellwood). Stipend support was provided by a James Cook University Postgraduate Research Scholarship.

This study used research facilities provided by James Cook University including offices, laboratories and Orpheus Island Research Station. Additionally, part of this study was conducted at Lizard Island Research Station, a facility of the Australian Museum.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I wish to thank my supervisor, David Bellwood, for giving me the opportunity to do my thesis. Dave, this thesis greatly benefited from your continuous and endless support, guidance and personal encouragement over the years. Thank you for contributing so much to my personal and academic development. I am very grateful for the time and energy you have so willingly given.

I am also very thankful to Kirsty Nash for guiding me towards to end of my thesis and providing me with valuable advice and stimulating discussions.

My thanks also greatly extend to Alonso González-Cabello for sharing his experience and knowledge on small cryptic fish so freely and selflessly.

I am deeply indebted to numerous friends who have provided assistance in the field. Thank you to Roberta Bonaldo, Chris Goatley, Alonso González-Cabello, Jess Hopf, Veronique Mocellin, Phil Osmond, Tony Sunderland, Jenn Tanner, Justin Welsh and Sharon Wismer for sharing their enthusiasm in the field and volunteering their valuable time. I also owe a debt of gratitude to the staff of Lizard Island and Orpheus Island Research Stations for providing invaluable field support and ensuring that my field trips were productive and enjoyable. I would like to thank Anne Hoggett, Lyle Vail, Lance and Marianne Pearce, and Bob and Tanya Lamb from Lizard Island Research Station as well as Kylie and Rob Eddie, Louise Wilkins and Lachin Turner from Orpheus Island Research Station.

My gratitude extends to the many people behind the scenes. In particular I wish to thank the staff of the Graduate Research School, the Student International Centre and of Biological Science for their continuous support and help, especially Helene Marsh, Mike Kingsford, Julie Funnell, Alison Cottrell, Barbara Pannach, Jane Mills, Jodie Wilson, Tom Bayliss-Hack, Emma Gyuris, Catherine Elliott, Debbie Berry and Savita Francis. I would also like to thank Mike Kingsford, Phil Osmond, Gordon Bailey, Geoff Jones, Mark McCormick, Katherine Laing, Keith Rowden and Rebecca Shanks for their kind support and words of encouragement. Thank you to Phil Osmond, Glenn Ewels and Jane Webb for boating and diving logistics; Gordon Bailey, Vincent Pullella and Andrew Norton for IT support; Madalyn Casey for statistical advice; Roberta Bonaldo, Kirsty Nash and Kellie Johns for academic writing advice; David Greenfield (University of Hawai'i), Wouter Holleman (South

African Institute for Aquatic Biodiversity), Helen Larson (Museum and Art Gallery of the Northern Territory) and Richard Winterbottom (Royal Ontario Museum and University of Toronto) for taxonomic identifications.

I would especially like to thank all members of the Bellwood reef fish lab, former and present, for their support. I have no words to acknowledge to my two latinos, Alonso and Roberta. I am forever grateful for your insightful discussions, your invaluable advice and support, and your tremendous friendship. For providing valuable advice and support along the way, I also want to extend my gratitude to Ameer Abdulla, Bruce Cairney, Martial Depczynski, Mark O'Callaghan, Tane Sinclair-Taylor, Justin Welsh and Jimmy White. Last and far from least I am thankful for those whose friendship has helped me along the way and made this journey possible.

To my dad, thank you for supporting all my choices and for the financial help that allowed me to study in Australia. J'espère que je ne t'ai pas trop déçu en ayant choisi une autre carrière que celle du business, mais à quelque chose près, les deux se ressemblent! Rendement sur investissement parfait! Enfin, pour ce goût de la Mer que tu m'as transmis, merci du fond du cœur.

Pour finir, je voudrais remercier du fond du cœur ma famille pour son immense soutien moral et l'amour inconditionnel qu'elle m'a apporté tout au long de mes études. Enfin, à mes Gastaud, tout ce que je suis aujourd'hui est grâce à vous *toutes*, et cette thèse est la votre autant qu'à moi.

Abstract

On Indo-Pacific coral reefs, small cryptic fishes are extremely diverse, and represent approximately 50 % of individuals in reef fish assemblages. Yet, many of these species have been little studied, particularly in the Indo-Pacific, and the influence of their often extreme life history traits on population dynamics and the broader implications for the composition and resilience of coral reef fish assemblages as a whole, remain unclear. While past research has shown that many of these small species have short and challenging generation times of 47–74 days, we are yet to determine how small cryptic fishes overcome these extreme life history characteristics to successfully persist on coral reefs. The overall goal of this thesis is, therefore, to provide a better understanding of the demographics of short-lived taxa on the Great Barrier Reef (GBR), Australia. More specifically, the present study considers the consequences of extreme life history characteristics, and especially short lifespans, with respect to their ability to recolonise after disturbance, and maintain populations throughout the year. The findings are then discussed in relation to the potential importance of these short-lived species for coral reef trophodynamics.

An understanding of the responses of fish assemblages to disturbance events is central to the on-going management of coral reefs habitats. Recovery of fish communities can occur by movement of fishes or recruitment processes. However, small cryptobenthic fishes have extremely limited post-settlement mobility, with home ranges often less than 2 m^2 and their responses to habitat disturbance has been seldom investigated. In order to understand the patterns of recovery of short-lived taxa, and in particular, to assess their ability to recover after a disturbance, the recolonisation of populations of small cryptic fishes was examined following experimental removal. After removing resident cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages from otherwise undisturbed coral rubble areas, a rapid recovery was observed. Within 8 weeks fish assemblages were similar to their pre-removal structure in terms of fish abundance, species diversity and species richness. However, species differed in the speed and nature of their return. The return of larger species (*e.g. Parapercis cylindrica*) was largely mediated by recolonisation through movement of adults, while smaller, less mobile, species (*e.g. Eviota* spp. and *Enneapterygius* spp.) relied primarily on recruitment from the plankton. Although patterns of settlement and recruitment are ultimately responsible for the replenishment of local populations, this study suggests that mobility may play a strong role in restoring fish assemblages in the short-term.

The majority of coral reef goby species are short-lived, with a large proportion of small taxa, such as *Eviota*, living less than 100 days. Despite these exceptionally short lifespans presenting the demographic challenges of very little time to mature and reproduce, these sub-annual taxa persist and are highly abundant on reefs. To understand the role and consequences of extreme life history in shaping coral reef fish populations, the structure of small reef fish populations was quantitatively documented over a 26 month study period (> 14 short-lived fish generations). Fish density varied over time, but species richness did not change significantly. These patterns were driven by the differential trends in density shown among species within the fish community. Most species with lifespans > 1 year, such as pomacentrids, exhibited a peak in recruitment during the Austral summer. In contrast, despite exceptionally short lifespans, species of *Eviota* showed consistent densities of both adults and newly settled recruits over the 26 months. These different temporal patterns among taxa drove changes in the overall fish community composition among seasons but there were few apparent differences in the composition of the *Eviota* populations over time. These results provide evidence of on-going recruitment of these small cryptic fishes, which appears to compensate for an exceptionally short life span on the reef. This study suggests that gobiid populations are able to overcome demographic limitations, and by maintaining reproduction, larval survival and recruitment throughout the year, they may avoid population bottlenecks. These findings also underline the potential trophodynamic importance of these small species; because of extremely high turn-over, and yearround recruitment, *Eviota* species and other short-lived fishes may be particularly valuable contributors to the flow of energy on coral reefs, underpinning the yearround trophic structure.

In examining previously unstudied aspects of the demography of small cryptic fishes on the GBR, this thesis presents evidence of a rapid recruitment of small cryptic fishes to reefs after a disturbance event. Furthermore, this thesis highlights temporal stability (over 26 months) in the size structure of short-lived taxa, specifically for the gobiid genus *Eviota*. These findings have significant implications for the proposal that small cryptic fishes play an important, yet often forgotten, role in coral reef energetics. Sub-annual taxa provide a constant food resource and supply of reproductive energy to coral reefs trophodynamics throughout the year via predatory pathways. Although not as conspicuous as other coral reef fishes, the unique life-history of short-lived fishes and their proposed important contribution to coral reef trophodynamics suggests these taxa warrant further studies. Two important future research directions are: teasing apart the relative effects of larval supply and post-settlement mortality on abundance of recruits, and assessing the generality of these results for other short-lived taxa. Coral reef ecosystems operate over a broad range of temporal and spatial scales. The exceptional life history features and resulting population dynamics of short-lived species form an integral part of the diversity and dynamics of reef systems and thus are an important research focus.

Table of Contents

| Statement of Access | i | | | | |
|---|------|--|--|--|--|
| Statement of Sources | | | | | |
| Declaration on Ethics | | | | | |
| Electronic Copy Declaration | iv | | | | |
| Statement on the Contribution of Others | v | | | | |
| Acknowledgements | vi | | | | |
| Abstract | viii | | | | |
| Table of Contents | xii | | | | |
| List of Figures | xiv | | | | |
| List of Tables | xvi | | | | |
| Chapter 1: General Introduction | 1 | | | | |
| 1.1 The status of coral reefs | 1 | | | | |
| 1.2 The importance of small cryptic fishes on coral reefs | 2 | | | | |
| 1.2.1 Ecology of small cryptic fishes | 4 | | | | |
| 1.2.2 Life history traits of small cryptic fishes | 5 | | | | |
| 1.2.3 The role of small cryptic fishes in reef trophodynamics | 6 | | | | |
| 1.3 Aims and thesis outline | 7 | | | | |
| Chapter 2: Disturbance and recolonisation by small reef fishes: the role of | 9 | | | | |
| local movement versus recruitment | | | | | |
| Published in Marine Ecology Progress Series (in press) | | | | | |
| 2.1 Introduction | 9 | | | | |
| 2.2 Materials and Methods | 12 | | | | |
| 2.2.1 Study site | 12 | | | | |
| 2.2.2 Experimental design | 13 | | | | |
| 2.2.3 Collection techniques | 13 | | | | |
| 2.2.4 Statistical analyses | 15 | | | | |
| 2.3 Results | 18 | | | | |
| 2.3.1 Changes in fish abundance and species richness | 18 | | | | |
| 2.3.2 Changes in community structure | 19 | | | | |
| 2.3.3 Species-specific responses during recovery | 24 | | | | |

| 2.4 Discussion | 27 |
|---|----|
| 2.4.1 Responses to disturbance at a community level | 27 |
| 2.4.2 Implications for coral reef monitoring | 30 |
| 2.4.3 Ecological implications | 31 |
| | |

| Chapter 3 | : Consequences | of | extreme | life | history | traits | on | population | 33 |
|--|----------------|----|---------|------|---------|--------|----|------------|----|
| persistence: do short-lived gobies face demographic bottlenecks? | | | | | | | | | |

In re-review with Coral Reefs

| 3.1 | Introduction | 33 | | |
|--|--|----|--|--|
| 3.2 | Materials and Methods | 38 | | |
| | 3.2.1 Study site | 38 | | |
| | 3.2.2 Collection techniques | 38 | | |
| | 3.2.3 Statistical analyses | 41 | | |
| 3.3 | Results | 43 | | |
| | 3.3.1 Changes in community structure | 43 | | |
| | 3.3.2 Changes in population dynamics | 47 | | |
| 3.4 | Discussion | 50 | | |
| | 3.4.1 Trade-offs for short-lived fish | 52 | | |
| | 3.4.2 Recruitment competency of short-lived fish | 54 | | |
| | 3.4.3 Implications for trophic systems | 55 | | |
| Chapter 4: | Concluding Discussion | 57 | | |
| 4.1 | Local responses to disturbance | 57 | | |
| 4.2 | Predictability and continuity in energy flux | 58 | | |
| 4.3 | 4.3 Future areas of research | | | |
| 4.4 | Concluding remarks | 62 | | |
| | | | | |
| References | | 63 | | |
| Appendix A: Supplemental Information for Chapter 2 | | | | |

| Appendix B: Supplemental Information for Chapter 3 | 79 |
|--|----|
| Appendix C: Publications arising from thesis | 81 |

- Figure 1.1 Panel showing some of the more prominent members of 3 cryptobenthic reef fish communities on the Great Barrier Reef (Inshore and Midshelf reefs)
- Figure 2.1 Site maps showing the location of the study sites (a) Geographical
 12

 location of Lizard Island in the Northern Great Barrier Reef and (b)
 12

 Map of Lizard Island
 12
- Figure 2.2 (a) Image of typical habitat characteristics of a back reef with coral 14 rubble conglomerate and (b) Collection techniques using a weighted fine-mesh covering a coral rubble area
- Figure 2.3 Box and whisker plot of (a) Abundance (b) Species richness and (c)
 20

 Species diversity (Shannon-Weiner diversity index, H') in the community composition of cryptobenthic fishes for each time interval after disturbance
 20
- Figure 2.4 (a) Two-dimensional plot of a non-metric Multidimensional Scaling23analysis (nMDS) of the variation of cryptobenthic reef fishassemblages between initial and recovery samples and (b) Thecontribution of each species displayed as vectors
- Figure 2.5 Mean total length of individuals (cm ± SE; n = 10 samples per time interval) for initial and recovery samples of (a) Asterropteryx semipunctata (b) Parapercis cylindrica (c) Eviota queenslandica (d) Eviota cf. zonura (e) Pseudochromis fuscus and (f) Enneapterygius tutuilae
- Figure 2.6 Frequency distribution of total length of individuals of (a) 26
 Asterropteryx semipunctata (b) Parapercis cylindrica (c) Eviota queenslandica (d) Eviota cf. zonura (e) Pseudochromis fuscus and (f) Enneapterygius tutuilae
- Figure 3.1 Site maps showing the location of the study sites (a) Geographical
 39

 location of Orpheus Island in the Central Great Barrier Reef and (b)
 39

 Townsville and the Palm Islands; (c) Map of Orpheus Island showing
 the location of Pioneer Bay and Hazard Bay

- Figure 3.2 (a) Image of typical characteristics of a coral bommie and (b) 40 Collecting technique using a weighted fine-mesh covering a coral bommie
- Figure 3.3 The (a) Abundance and (b) Species richness of cryptobenthic fishes44every two months over a 26 month period44
- Figure 3.4. Two-dimensional plot of a non-metric Multidimensional Scaling 46 analysis (nMDS) of the variation over time of (a) the entire fish assemblage and (b) the gobiid component for Hazard Bay and Pioneer Bay
- Figure 3.5 Mean abundance of the four numerically dominant species: (a)
 48
 Eviota zebrina, (b) Eviota distigma, (c) Neopomacentrus bankieri and
 (d) Pomacentrus moluccensis
- Figure 3.6 Mean, maximum and minimum total length of the four most 49 numerically dominant species: (a) Eviota zebrina, (b) Eviota distigma, (c) Neopomacentrus bankieri and (d) Pomacentrus moluccensis

| Table 2.1 Two-way ANOVA results comparing the fish assemblage structures | 18 |
|--|----|
| amongst sites and time intervals in terms of abundance, species | |
| richness and species diversity (Shannon-Weiner diversity index, H) | |
| | |

- **Table 2.2** Mean number of individuals and species sampled for each time19interval for both initial and recovery treatments
- **Table 2.3** Summary of Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests identifying the time intervals
 21

 that statistically differ from each other in terms of abundance,
 species richness and species diversity (Shannon-Weiner diversity index, H')
- Table 2.4 Results of the MANOVA probability values and Bonferroni-corrected
 22

 comparisons tests identifying the species that differed significantly in
 abundance among time intervals
- **Table 3.1** Two-way ANOVA results comparing fish abundance and species43richness between months and sites
- Table 3.2 One-way ANOVA results comparing the abundance over time of the45four numerically dominant species for: (a) mean total density of each5species and (b) mean density of the smallest 10 % for each species6

Chapter 1 : General Introduction

1.1 The status of coral reefs

Over the last five decades, there has been an alarming decline in the condition of coral reefs worldwide (Gardner *et al.* 2003; Hughes *et al.* 2003; Pandolfi *et al.* 2003; Bellwood *et al.* 2004). The Great Barrier Reef (GBR), often considered one of the more 'pristine' coral reef systems, is also showing increasing signs of degradation (Bellwood *et al.* 2004; De'ath *et al.* 2012). The causes underpinning the demise of these reefs are complex, but are associated with a combination of anthropogenic and natural factors such as over-harvesting (Mumby *et al.* 2006; Pratchett *et al.* 2011), disease (Harvell *et al.* 2002), pollution (McCulloch *et al.* 2003) and climate change (Hughes *et al.* 2003; Pratchett *et al.* 2015). In many locations these impacts have eroded the resilience of reefs, making them more susceptible to acute disturbances such as cyclones (Nyström *et al.* 2008). This has contributed to widespread degradation of coral reef habitats, causing dramatic shifts in species composition (Hughes *et al.* 2003).

Fishes are an essential ecological group on coral reefs, playing key roles in sustaining the ecological processes and functioning of reef ecosystems (Bellwood *et al.* 2004). However, mortality of scleractinian corals and associated changes in the biological and physical structure of coral reef habitats has important implications for the structure and dynamics of coral reef fish communities (Wilson *et al.* 2006; Pratchett *et al.* 2008; Graham and Nash 2013). Thus, assessing the responses of fishes to disturbance events is a necessary step to provide a better understanding of the dynamics of coral reef fish assemblages into the future.

1.2 The importance of small cryptic fishes on coral reefs

Fishes are the most speciose, abundant and variable with respect to size, of all vertebrate taxa (Helfman *et al.* 1997). In marine systems, Indo-Pacific coral reefs incorporate some of the most diverse ecosystems on the globe, with over 3000 fish species recorded for the region (Bellwood *et al.* 2003). Of these, marine ecologists have primarily focused on the often large, more conspicuous component of reef fish communities commonly recorded in underwater visual censuses (often > 10 cm in length). Yet, on the GBR, numerous small cryptobenthic fish inhabit the reef matrix, representing over 40 % of species and approximately 50 % of individuals on coral reefs (Ackerman and Bellwood 2000). A cryptobenthic reef fish community is defined as a highly dynamic fish assemblage of small bodied adult fishes (usually < 5 cm in length) that are visually and/or behaviourally cryptic and live in close association with the benthos (*sensu* Depczynski and Bellwood 2003). Families such as Apogonidae, Blenniidae, Gobiidae, Pseudochromidae and Tripterygiidae feature prominently within this assemblage and constitute some of the most speciose and ubiquitous fishes found on coral reef systems (Randall *et al.* 1997; Figure 1.1).

Despite their small size, research suggests these species may constitute a critical link in food webs, making significant contributions to energy flow on coral reefs (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003). Thus, the dynamics of cryptic fish populations have important implications for coral reef structure and function. Furthermore, there is evidence that cryptobenthic reef fish communities may be very susceptible to disturbance, for example Bellwood *et al.* (2012*a*) found that 13 years after a bleaching event on the GBR (up to 96 generations of short-lived cryptic species), coral cover had recovered but the cryptobenthic fish community had not reverted to



Figure 1.1 Some of the more prominent members of cryptobenthic fish communities on the Great Barrier Reef (Inshore and Midshelf reefs). From left to right: *Trimma benjamini, Bryaninops erythrops, Gobiodon okinawae, Eviota pellucida, Ecsenius stictus, Eviota infulata, Trimma lantana, Cypho purpurascens, Enneapterygius tutuilae, Amblygobius phalaena, Cheilodipterus quinquelineatus, Eviota sigilatta, Amblygobius rainfordi, Enneapterygius* sp. *A, Pseudochromis paccagnellae* and *Eviota melasma.* (Photos reproduced by kind permission of Alonso González-Cabello, João Paulo Krajewski and Giles Winstanley)

its pre-bleaching composition. This indicates that knowledge of: i) the dynamics of cryptic fish communities, and ii) their response to disturbance, are necessary to build a comprehensive understanding of how coral reefs and their communities are likely to respond to predicted increases in anthropogenic pressures and escalating climate change.

1.2.1 Ecology of small cryptic fishes

Cryptobenthic fishes are remarkable for their ability to adapt to and diversify in a wide range of environments. These species occupy all major habitats around coral reefs, including sand and coral rubble, seagrass meadows, the coral reef matrix, live corals and other living organisms (Wilson 2001b; Syms and Jones 2004; Ahmadia et al. 2012a; 2012b). Size diminution has played an important role in the evolution and diversity of small cryptic fish families and has enabled fine-scale ecological niche utilization and microhabitat specialization (e.g. Munday and Jones 1998; Herler 2007; Tornabene et al. 2013). Their intimate association with the benthos has direct implications for their home ranges, with limited home and foraging ranges consistently reported (0.25–2 m²; e.g. Depczynski and Bellwood 2004). Despite these studies, little is known of the dynamics of small cryptic fish assemblages and the mechanisms by which they might recolonise habitats after a disturbance event. However, the small home ranges suggest that the nature and extent of recovery patterns of small cryptic fish communities are likely to be reliant on patterns of settlement of larvae or restricted to very small spatial scales for individuals moving post-settlement.

1.2.2 Life history traits of small cryptic fishes

In addition to their exceptional species richness and overall abundance, recent studies of the life history patterns of these small fishes have shown they are typified by linear growth trajectories and high mortalities (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Herler *et al.* 2011; Kingsford *et al.* 2014). Demographic studies on the small, cryptic component of the fish community have been primarily restricted to species in the upper size range (50–120 mm TL; *e.g.* Kritzer 2002; Wilson 2004; Hernaman and Munday 2005). These larger species are relatively short-lived with maximum lifespans of 11–16 months and relatively high daily mortality rates (2 %) (*e.g. Asterropteryx semipunctata*, Hernaman and Munday 2005; *Istigobius decoratus*, Kritzer 2002; *Ostorhinchus doederleini*, Kingsford *et al.* 2014).

However, on the GBR, the modal body size of small adult cryptic fishes ranges between 14–21 mm TL (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003; 2005*b*). These smaller bodied species are, without exception, sub-annual species with maximum life spans of 8–12 weeks, representing the extremity of the body size and age spectrum in vertebrates (*e.g.* Longenecker and Langston 2005; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom *et al.* 2011). They also exhibit very high daily mortality rates (*e.g.* gobiid genera *Eviota* and *Trimma*: 7–8 % day⁻¹; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom *et al.* 2011). The most extreme life history is exhibited by *Eviota sigillata*, a small pygmy goby, which has the shortest lifespan of any known vertebrate, with a maximum recorded age of 59 days (Depczynski and Bellwood 2005*a*). This small fish settles from the plankton after 3 weeks, quickly matures within 1–2 weeks of settlement, and has a maximum adult lifespan of less than 4 weeks (Depczynski and Bellwood 2005*a*; 2006). While exceptionally short lifespans have been recorded for highly abundant cryptic taxa (*e.g. Eviota*), the consequences of such extreme life histories, for the dynamics of small fish assemblages, remain largely unknown. Knowledge of how the population density of short-lived taxa varies over time compared to their larger or longer-lived counterparts, is an essential step in building understanding of the temporal and spatial dynamics of fish community structure.

1.2.3 The role of small cryptic fish in reef trophodynamics

Small, cryptic fishes play important roles in a range of trophic pathways, such as the recycling of primary productivity through detrital pathways and predation on benthic microfauna (*e.g.* Wilson 2000; Depczynski and Bellwood 2003; Wilson *et al.* 2003). The high mortality rates recorded for small cryptic fishes also suggests these taxa may be important prey for secondary consumers (*e.g.* Munday and Jones 1998; Depczynski *et al.* 2007; Herler *et al.* 2011). This positioning of cryptic fishes at the top of the detrital food chain and at the base of the predatory food chain speaks to their importance as trophic links (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003). When these connections are considered in concert with the high abundance and rapid turnover of small, cryptic fishes, it appears there is significant potential for them to act as key contributors to energy flows and critical trophic pathways within coral reef ecosystems (Depczynski *et al.* 2007).

Ecosystem processes operate over many temporal and spatial scales (Polis *et al.* 1996), and knowledge of cryptic community dynamics is directly relevant to our understanding of energetics on coral reefs. The contribution of species to ecosystem food webs is not only linked to their trophic position, but is also be influenced by the

interaction between species' life histories and their abundance in space and time, giving rise to variation in energy flow and nutrient cycling on reefs (Mooney *et al.* 1996). Currently, there is a poor understanding of whether populations of such short-lived species are stable throughout the year. Furthermore, the mechanisms supporting maintenance of fish densities over time are unclear. Such knowledge is critical because temporal variability in fish density and recruitment will have subsequent consequences for energetic pathways on coral reefs. Several key questions remain: (i) if short lifespans leading to rapid generational turnover predominate in small cryptobenthic fishes, do densities of these species remain constant over time? and (ii) how do small, cryptic species overcome these challenging life history traits to persist on coral reefs?

1.3 Aims and thesis outline

Given the compelling but fragmented nature of our current state of knowledge on these small cryptic fish, the overall aim of this thesis is to investigate the role and consequences of extreme life history characteristics, and especially short lifespans, in shaping cryptobenthic reef fish communities on the GBR. This will provide a greater understanding of their likely response to ongoing reef degradation and likely contribution to coral reef ecosystem structure and function. With this in mind, the two primary aims are to: (1) assess the nature and extent of recovery after disturbance in cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages inhabiting coral rubble habitats; (2) quantitatively document the densities and size structure of small reef fish populations over an extended 26 month period (> 14 fish generations). These aims are addressed in two separate studies, each of which corresponds to a chapter of the thesis. **Chapter 2** examines the recolonisation of assemblages of small cryptic fishes following experimental removal. This work represents the first attempt to understand the mechanisms underpinning the responses of cryptobenthic fishes to disturbance events on coral reefs. **Chapter 3** takes a long-term view of the demographic profiles of small cryptic fish, and examines the consequences of extreme life history traits for the composition of cryptobenthic reef fishes assemblages. Finally, **Chapter 4** concludes with a discussion of the key findings of this thesis and suggested future research directions. These chapters purposely represent stand-alone chapters suitable for publication (see Appendix C), but have been designed to complement each other by providing a coherent sequential narrative that has a clear underlying theme *i.e.* investigating the consequences of extreme life history traits of small cryptic coral reef fishes on population dynamics and responses to disturbance.

Chapter 2 : Disturbance and recolonisation by small reef fishes: the role of local movement *versus* recruitment

Published in Marine Ecology Progress Series (in press)

2.1 Introduction

A recent recognition of the spatial and temporal heterogeneity in the structure and dynamics of ecological communities has led to a greater focus on the role of disturbance in shaping community structure and persistence (Halford *et al.* 2004; Pratchett *et al.* 2008; Wilson *et al.* 2009). On coral reefs, fish communities often display marked variability in community structure at small spatial and temporal scales (Halford *et al.* 2004; Wilson *et al.* 2006). However, an understanding of community responses to disturbance is central to the ongoing management of coral reefs habitats when facing increasing anthropogenic disturbances (Wilson *et al.* 2006; Adam *et al.* 2014).

The capacity for coral reef fish communities to recover or regenerate following natural and/or anthropogenic disturbances is governed by the interplay of several physical and biological factors. Biological factors include the extent of variability in the community, the availability of colonists, the life-history characteristics of dominant species (including recruitment strategies and propensity of species to disperse; Niemi *et al.* 1990; Coker *et al.* 2012*a*), and the functional attributes of species (Bellwood *et al.* 2004; 2012*b*). Reports of the effects of disturbances on coral reef fish assemblages have been variable; several studies have observed minimal impacts on the species richness of assemblages (*e.g.* Syms and Jones 2000; Planes *et al.* 2005; Bellwood *et al.* 2006; Emslie *et al.* 2008), while other studies have reported

distinct declines in species richness (*e.g.* Halford *et al.* 2004; Graham *et al.* 2006). This disparity in the results implies that disturbance events do not necessarily cause a change in species richness but other variables may be more sensitive, such as size frequency distributions (Graham *et al.* 2006) or community composition (Bellwood *et al.* 2006; 2012*a*; Pratchett *et al.* 2008). The response of fishes to disturbance, therefore, appears to be species specific rather than community wide (Coker *et al.* 2012*a*).

Intuitively, species mobility would appear to be a primary determinant of colonisation and recovery of fish assemblages. On coral reefs, the spatial extent and frequency of movement observed in reef fishes varies broadly, from species that move hundreds of kilometres (e.g. serranids; Hutchinson and Rhodes 2010) to species that rarely move more than a metre (e.g. gobies; Depczynski and Bellwood 2004) (reviewed by Nash et al. 2015). Nonetheless, it is uncertain whether interspecific differences in mobility can account for differences in observed colonisation and recovery rates. Using cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages as a model, this thesis examines the recovery rates of small reef fish species. Due to their extremely limited post-settlement mobility (home ranges of $< 1 \text{ m}^2$; Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; 2005a), strong associations with the benthos (Munday and Jones 1998; Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; Munday 2004; González-Cabello and Bellwood 2009; Ahmadia et al. 2012b), and exceptional sensitivity to changes in habitat structure (Bellwood et al. 2006; Pratchett et al. 2008), cryptobenthic reef fishes may be useful models for exploring interspecific patterns of colonisation and recovery. Because small cryptic fish have extreme life histories, geared towards rapid growth and fast turnover (Hernaman and Munday 2005; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom et al. 2011), we would expect these fishes to be exceptionally responsive to change and

exhibit substantial interspecific variation in colonisation and recovery rates following a localized disturbance event.

The aim of the present study, therefore, is to document the nature and extent of recovery after disturbance in cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages inhabiting coral rubble habitats. Specifically, the present study investigates the role of local movement *versus* recruitment in shaping post-disturbance assemblages.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Study site

The study was conducted between August and November 2009 at Lizard Island in the northern Great Barrier Reef (14° 40' S, 145° 27' E). Two sites were censused between Bird and South Islands at depths of 2–3 m (Figure 2.1). These two sites were chosen based on their similar aspect and habitat characteristics, *i.e.* a back reef with coral rubble conglomerate composed of more than 70 % hard coral rubble. The coral rubble consisted of fragments of dead branching corals (mainly *Acropora* spp.) of 2–15 cm in length and 0.5–1.5 cm in diameter (Figure 2.2*a*).



Figure 2.1 Site maps showing the location of the study sites **(a)** Geographical location of Lizard Island in the Northern Great Barrier Reef and **(b)** Map of Lizard Island. Dashed line indicates the reef crest of the fringing reef and stars represent the two study sites. Map adapted by kind permission of Michael Kramer

2.2.2 Experimental design

To assess the recolonisation rates of small cryptic reef fishes, rubble areas were initially sampled at the two sites (n = 25 sample areas per site; n = 50 sample areas in total), removing all fish present from each 1 m² sample area. The sample area, relative to the magnitude of the home ranges of the fish species involved, simulated a removal event that in larger fish would approximate a single charge in dynamite fishing or localized fishing such as fish corrals, seine nets or fish traps. The sample areas were each resampled once, at one of five time intervals: 5 hours, 24 hours, 1 week, 2 weeks or 8 weeks after manipulation. From each site a total of 5 replicates were obtained per time interval. The areas censused were clearly marked with coloured tags to ensure re-sampling of the exact same area. Initial sample areas were chosen haphazardly and sampled within a one week period during the Austral cool season, several months before the summer peak recruitment period. Care was taken not to disturb the physical habitat structure of the rubble areas or the biotic components living in these rubble areas. The spacing between sample areas was at least 10 m. Each sample area was surrounded by rubble so movement of more mobile fish species would not be impeded. Larger mobile reef fishes (e.g. acanthurids or labrids) were not sampled using this methodology and were not included in the analyses.

2.2.3 Collection techniques

Cryptobenthic reef fishes were collected while scuba diving using enclosed clove-oil stations (following Ackerman and Bellwood 2002; see Robertson and Smith-Vaniz 2010). A weighted fine-mesh (2 mm) net covering a basal area of 1 m² was used to

13



Figure 2.2 (a) Habitat characteristics of a back reef with coral rubble conglomerate. The coral rubble consists of fragments of dead branching corals of 2–15 cm in length and 0.5–1.5 cm in diameter. **(b)** Collection techniques using a weighted fine-mesh covering a coral rubble area of 1 m². Photo reproduced by kind permission of João Paulo Krajewski (photo b)

prevent fish from escaping (Figure 2.2*b*). A 5:1 ethanol:clove oil solution (anaesthetic) was then pumped into the netted area, and after 1 minute, two divers began a 10 minute systematic search for anesthetised fish to remove all fish present from the 1 m² area. Specimens found in crevices and holes were carefully dislodged using forceps. Anaesthetised fishes were placed in labelled plastic bags and immersed in an ice-water slurry.

Specimens were identified to species level, measured to the nearest 0.1 mm (total length), weighed to the nearest 0.01 g and stored in 80 % ethanol. Identification was based on the taxonomic literature for the Indo-Pacific (Lachner and Karnella 1980; Randall *et al.* 1997; Allen *et al.* 2003; Greenfield and Randall 2004; Randall 2005; Winterbottom and Hoese 2015). In addition, several specimens of the genus *Eviota* were identified by DW Greenfield (University of Hawai'i) and HK Larson (Museum and Art Gallery of the Northern Territory).

2.2.4 Statistical analyses

Changes to the cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages after experimental disturbance were evaluated using three different metrics: total abundance, species richness and species diversity (Shannon–Weiner diversity index, H'). These are commonly utilised metrics for evaluating changes in reef assemblages following disturbance (*e.g.* Halford *et al.* 2004; Bellwood *et al.* 2006). Differences among sites and time intervals were analysed using two-way analysis of variance (ANOVAs) with site and time interval treated as fixed factors. To account for variability among sample areas, all values (abundance, species richness and diversity) were calculated as the difference between the initial and resampling period for a specific sample area (*e.g.* $t_{(5h)} = t_{initial}$ (*5h)* – $t_{recovery}$ (*5h*), and $t_{(24h)} = t_{initial}$ (*24h*) – $t_{recovery}$ (*24h*)). By comparing the exact same

sample over time, the metric of assemblage change was the extent of the return to each sample area's specific initial condition. Total abundance, species richness and diversity were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed to meet the assumptions of normality and homoscedasticity. Following a significant result, homogenous groupings were identified using Tukey's HSD post-hoc comparison tests. The analyses of fish assemblages between time intervals in terms of fish abundance, species richness and diversity detected no significant effect of site (Table 2.1); therefore, data were pooled across the 2 sites for presentation.

Additionally, changes in community composition were investigated using a nonmetric Multidimensional Scaling analysis (nMDS) (based on a Bray-Curtis similarity matrix) of the mean number of individuals per species per site (for each time treatment). Multiple correlations were carried out to determine the magnitude of the contribution of individual species to the observed groupings (performed in Primer 6.0). Data were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed prior to analyses to improve multivariate normality and homoscedasticity. Any grouping of data in the nMDS of assemblages between initial and recovery samples was using an analysis of similarity (ANOSIM; based on a Bray-Curtis similarity matrix of $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed data).

Multivariate analysis of variance tests (MANOVA) were used to further compare species abundance between pre- and post-disturbance fish assemblages. Analyses were based on the 16 most abundant species (with > 15 individuals in total; see Appendix A; Table A1). Abundance data were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed to satisfy requirements for multivariate normality and homoscedasticity. Bonferroni-corrected multiple comparisons tests were used to identify the time intervals in which abundance varied significantly for each species. Differences in size (length in cm) of 6 species were investigated among pre- and post-disturbance samples using 1-way

16

ANOVAs followed by Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests to identify where differences lay. These 6 species were selected as they were particularly abundant and provided a clear representation of the alternate patterns.
2.3 Results

2.3.1 Changes in fish abundance and species richness

Fish removal exerted significant effects on fish abundance, species richness and diversity (Figure 2.3; Tables 2.1 and 2.2). In the time immediately following the disturbance (after 5 hours), fish assemblages were dramatically altered with a mean of 17.3 ± 2.6 ind m⁻² (\pm SE) fewer individuals than prior to disturbance (Figure 2.3*a*). Fish abundance recovered slightly a week after the disturbance, but it was not until two weeks following manipulation that fish abundance approached the values found in initial samples (Figure 2.3*a*).

Table 2.1 Two-way ANOVA results comparing the fish assemblage structures amongst sites and time intervals in terms of abundance, species richness and species diversity (Shannon-Weiner diversity index, *H*'). Variables are expressed in terms of the mean number or diversity of fishes within post-removal replicate samples compared to the pre-removal samples (mean \pm SE; n = 10 samples per time interval). **p* values in bold denote significant differences (*p* < 0.05)

| Source of variation | df | MS | F | р |
|------------------------|----|-------|--------|--------|
| Abundance | | | | |
| Time interval | 4 | 2.021 | 82.246 | 0.001* |
| Site | 1 | 0.197 | 0.803 | 0.376 |
| Time interval x Site | 4 | 0.014 | 0.585 | 0.676 |
| Error | 40 | 0.024 | | |
| Species richness | | | | |
| Time interval | 4 | 1.113 | 33.026 | 0.001* |
| Site | 1 | 0.009 | 0.283 | 0.597 |
| Time interval x Site | 4 | 0.010 | 0.095 | 0.983 |
| Error | 40 | 0.034 | | |
| Species diversity (H') | | | | |
| Time interval | 4 | 0.002 | 7.003 | 0.001* |
| Site | 1 | 0.000 | 0.600 | 0.443 |
| Time interval x Site | 4 | 0.000 | 1.314 | 0.281 |
| Error | 40 | | _ | - |
| | | | | |

Species richness was consistently lower in early post-disturbance samples relative to the pre-disturbance samples (Figure 2.3*b*). One week after fish removal, overall species richness was, on average, 6.2 ± 0.9 sp m⁻² lower than initial undisturbed rubble areas. A return to pre-disturbance species richness was not noted until weeks 2–8 (Table 2.3). Likewise, the Shannon–Weiner diversity index (*H*') was significantly reduced shortly after fish removal (Figure 2.3*c*), with no evidence of recovery towards the original composition until weeks 2–8.

Table 2.2 Mean number of individuals and species sampled for each time interval for both initial and recovery treatments (mean \pm SE; n = 10 samples per treatment). Note that all means are based on 1 m⁻² sample areas

| Treatment | Mean ind $m^2 \pm SE$ | | Mean sp m ⁻² ± SE | | |
|---|--|--|---|---|--|
| | Initial | Recovery | Initial | Recovery | |
| 5 hours 24 hours 1 week 2 weeks 8 weeks | 23.0 ± 1.1 21.0 ± 1.6 20.3 ± 1.3 19.1 ± 0.7 18.4 ± 1.8 | 5.7 ± 0.8 6.8 ± 0.7 11.4 ± 1.0 16.9 ± 0.7 19.8 ± 1.3 | $10.8 \pm 0.8 \\ 9.4 \pm 0.6 \\ 13.0 \pm 0.7 \\ 11.8 \pm 0.6 \\ 11.7 \pm 0.7$ | $4.5 \pm 0.7 \\ 3.4 \pm 0.2 \\ 6.8 \pm 0.6 \\ 11.0 \pm 0.5 \\ 11.5 \pm 0.6$ | |

2.3.2 Changes in community structure

The nMDS revealed three distinct clusters of fish assemblages: pre-disturbance, early post-disturbance (5–24 hours, 1 week), and late post-disturbance (2–8 weeks) (ANOSIM: Global R = 0.940; p < 0.01; Figure 2.4). Compositional changes were primarily driven by different relative abundances of particular species rather than losses (Figure 2.4*a*). The pre-removal assemblage structure was characterised by the abundance of a variety of species from 6 different families, including several species of pygmygobies (*Eviota queenslandica, Eviota variola* and *Eviota* cf. *zonura*),





Table 2.3 Summary of Tukey's HSD post-hoc tests identifying the time intervals that statistically differ from each other in terms of abundance, species richness and species diversity (Shannon-Weiner diversity index, *H'*). Variables are expressed in terms of the mean number or diversity of fishes within post-removal replicate samples compared to the pre-removal samples (mean \pm SE; n = 10 samples per time interval). **p* values in bold denote significant differences (*p* < 0.05)

| | 5 hours | 24 hours | 1 week | 2 weeks |
|------------------------|---------|----------|--------|---------|
| Abundance | | | | |
| 5 hours | | | | |
| 24 hours | 0.070 | | | |
| 1 week | 0.001* | 0.001* | | |
| 2 weeks | 0.001* | 0.001* | 0.001* | |
| 8 weeks | 0.001* | 0.001* | 0.001* | 0.187 |
| Species richness | | | | |
| 5 hours | | | | |
| 24 hours | 0.994 | | | |
| 1 week | 0.999 | 0.997 | | |
| 2 weeks | 0.001* | 0.001* | 0.001* | |
| 8 weeks | 0.001* | 0.001 | 0.001* | 0.986 |
| Species diversity (H') | | | | |
| 5 hours | | | | |
| 24 hours | 0.998 | | | |
| 1 week | 1.000 | 0.998 | | |
| 2 weeks | 0.010* | 0.022* | 0.011* | |
| 8 weeks | 0.009* | 0.020* | 0.010* | 1.000 |

two triplefins (*Enneapterygius atrogulare* and *Enneapterygius tutuilae*), the goby *Callogobius sclateri* and the longfin *Plesiops coeruleolineatus* (Figure 2.4*b*). One week following disturbance, the assemblages were still distinct from pre-removal assemblages, although a slight recovery in total fish abundance was apparent (Figure 2.3; Table 2.2). This disparity indicates that sites were recolonised relatively quickly, but not by the same species as those originally present. Indeed, early post-disturbance samples were distinguished by the relative abundance of two damselfishes (*Pomacentrus chrysurus* and *Pomacentrus* sp.), the sandperch *Parapercis cylindrica*

and the goby *Asterropteryx semipunctata*. This compositional difference did not persist through time, and fish assemblage structure eventually became almost indistinguishable from pre-disturbed samples, with most species recolonising the rubble areas after 8 weeks (Figure 2.4*a*). Notable exceptions include the goby *Callogobius sclateri*, the longfin *Plesiops coeruleolineatus*, and the scorpionfish *Sebastapistes strongia*, which underwent severe declines in abundance after disturbance and were still almost completely absent from post-disturbance samples after 8 weeks.

Table 2.4 Results of the MANOVA probability values and Bonferroni-corrected comparisons tests identifying the species that differed significantly in abundance among time intervals. Analyses were based on the 16 most abundant species censused (n > 15) using $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed data. Letters indicate homogenous groups (same letter) or significant statistical differences (different letter) of each species among time intervals. **p* values in bold denote significant differences (*p* < 0.05)

| Species | 5 hours | 24 hours | 1 week | 2 weeks | 8 weeks | p |
|----------------------------|---|---|---|---|--|--|
| Asterroptervx semipunctata | А | AB | AB | AB | В | 0.025* |
| Callogobius sclateri | A | В | В | В | В | 0.004* |
| Eviota queenslandica | A | А | А | А | В | < 0.001* |
| Eviota cf. zonura | А | А | А | А | В | < 0.001* |
| Eviota variola | А | А | А | А | В | < 0.001* |
| Istigobius goldmanni | А | А | А | А | А | 0.067 |
| Enneapterygius atrogulare | А | А | А | AB | В | 0.037* |
| Enneapterygius tutuilae | А | А | А | AB | В | 0.011* |
| Micrognathus pygmaeus | А | А | А | А | В | < 0.001* |
| Parapercis cylindrica | А | А | А | А | А | 0.180 |
| Plesiops coeruleolineatus | А | AB | AB | В | AB | 0.027* |
| Pomacentrus chrysurus | А | А | А | А | А | 0.727 |
| Pomacentrus sp. | А | А | А | А | А | 0.362 |
| Pseudochromis fuscus | А | А | А | А | В | 0.023* |
| Salarias fasciatus | А | А | А | А | А | 0.389 |
| Sebastapistes strongia | А | А | А | AB | В | 0.011* |
| | Species Asterropteryx semipunctata Callogobius sclateri Eviota queenslandica Eviota cf. zonura Eviota variola Istigobius goldmanni Enneapterygius atrogulare Enneapterygius tutuilae Micrognathus pygmaeus Parapercis cylindrica Plesiops coeruleolineatus Pomacentrus chrysurus Pomacentrus sp. Pseudochromis fuscus Salarias fasciatus Sebastapistes strongia | Species5 hoursAsterropteryx semipunctataACallogobius sclateriAEviota queenslandicaAEviota queenslandicaAEviota cf. zonuraAEviota variolaAIstigobius goldmanniAEnneapterygius atrogulareAEnneapterygius tutuilaeAParapercis cylindricaAPlesiops coeruleolineatusAPomacentrus sp.APseudochromis fuscusASalarias fasciatusASebastapistes strongiaA | Species5 hours24 hoursAsterropteryx semipunctataAABCallogobius sclateriABEviota queenslandicaAAEviota cf. zonuraAAEviota variolaAAIstigobius goldmanniAAEnneapterygius atrogulareAAEnneapterygius tutuilaeAAParapercis cylindricaAAPlesiops coeruleolineatusAAPomacentrus chrysurusAAPseudochromis fuscusAASalarias fasciatusAASebastapistes strongiaAA | Species5 hours24 hours1 weekAsterropteryx semipunctataAABABCallogobius sclateriABBEviota queenslandicaAAAEviota queenslandicaAAAEviota cf. zonuraAAAEviota variolaAAAIstigobius goldmanniAAAEnneapterygius atrogulareAAAEnneapterygius tutuilaeAAAParapercis cylindricaAAAPlesiops coeruleolineatusAAAPomacentrus sp.AAAPseudochromis fuscusAAASalarias fasciatusAAASebastapistes strongiaAAA | Species5 hours24 hours1 week2 weeksAsterropteryx semipunctataAABABABCallogobius sclateriABBBEviota queenslandicaAAAAEviota queenslandicaAAAAEviota cf. zonuraAAAAEviota variolaAAAAIstigobius goldmanniAAAAEnneapterygius atrogulareAAAAAAAAParapercis cylindricaAAAPesiops coeruleolineatusAAAPomacentrus chrysurusAAAPseudochromis fuscusAAASalarias fasciatusAABBBBBBBBBAAAAAAAAAA <t< th=""><th>Species5 hours24 hours1 week2 weeks8 weeksAsterropteryx semipunctataAABABABBBCallogobius sclateriABBBBEviota queenslandicaAAAABEviota cf. zonuraAAAABIstigobius goldmanniAAAABIstigobius goldmanniAAAABEnneapterygius atrogulareAAABIncognathus pygmaeusAAAABParapercis cylindricaAAAAAPomacentrus chrysurusAAAAAPomacentrus sp.AAAAASalarias fasciatusAAAABSalarias fasciatusAAAABSebastapistes strongiaAAAAA</th></t<> | Species5 hours24 hours1 week2 weeks8 weeksAsterropteryx semipunctataAABABABBBCallogobius sclateriABBBBEviota queenslandicaAAAABEviota cf. zonuraAAAABIstigobius goldmanniAAAABIstigobius goldmanniAAAABEnneapterygius atrogulareAAABIncognathus pygmaeusAAAABParapercis cylindricaAAAAAPomacentrus chrysurusAAAAAPomacentrus sp.AAAAASalarias fasciatusAAAABSalarias fasciatusAAAABSebastapistes strongiaAAAAA |



Figure 2.4 (a) Two-dimensional plot of a non-metric Multidimensional Scaling analysis (nMDS) of the variation of cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages between initial and recovery samples. Each time interval after disturbance includes initial and recovery samples (open and shaded figures respectively) for both sites ([\Box] site one; [o] site two). **(b)** The contribution of abundant species (n > 15 individuals in total) is displayed as vectors. Species codes represent the first two letters of genus and three of species names (see full species names in Appendix A; Table A1).

2.3.3 Species-specific responses during recovery

Recolonisation success after disturbance varied among species. Indeed, MANOVAs based on the 16 most abundant species revealed significant differences in species assemblages between pre- and post-disturbance samples (Table 2.4). Post-hoc Bonferroni-corrected multiple comparisons indicated that species abundances varied among time intervals in 10 out of 16 species. However, there were very consistent patterns within genera. At one extreme, several damselfish species, blennies (including Salarias fasciatus), the sandperch Parapercis cylindrica and the goby Asterropteryx semipunctata showed no difference in abundance between time intervals, while cryptic fish species with small adults (< 2 cm) from the families Gobiidae (Eviota spp.) and Tripterygiidae (Enneapterygius spp.) were particularly slow in recolonising. Recolonising individuals from the genera Eviota and *Enneapterygius* were on average 1.0 ± 0.2 cm and 0.8 ± 0.4 cm smaller (mean \pm SE), respectively, than in the initial samples (Figure 2.5*c*, d and f). Indeed, size frequency distributions of Eviota spp. and Enneapterygius spp. at the study site indicate that these individuals recolonised the rubble areas as recently settled fish, with minimum total lengths smaller than recorded by previous studies (Figure 2.6; nota bene local species in these two genera have a maximum total length of 2.5 cm and 2.7 cm respectively). In contrast, larger species such as Parapercis cylindrica and Asterropteryx semipunctata showed no significant variation in mean total length throughout the recolonisation period, suggesting that these species had moved as larger individuals from neighbouring areas (Figure 2.5*a* and *b*).



Figure 2.5 Mean total length of individuals (cm \pm SE; n = 10 samples per time interval) for initial and recovery samples of (a) *Asterropteryx semipunctata* (b) *Parapercis cylindrica* (c) *Eviota queenslandica* (d) *Eviota* cf. *zonura* (e) *Pseudochromis fuscus* and (f) *Enneapterygius tutuilae*. Letters denote statistically indistinguishable groupings (same letter). The first 2 species recover by local movement; the remaining 4 species depend on recruitment. The dashed line represents the approximate size at settlement in cm (following Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Longenecker and Langston 2005; Privitera 2002; Walker and McCormick 2004; cf. Figure 2.6). The scale line under each fish represents 1 cm



Figure 2.6 Frequency distribution of total length (TL) of individuals (in cm) of (a) *Asterropteryx semipunctata* (b) *Parapercis cylindrica* (c) *Eviota queenslandica* (d) *Eviota* cf. *zonura* (e) *Pseudochromis fuscus* and (f) *Enneapterygius tutuilae*. All specimens were collected from the study site. The dashed line represents the approximate size at settlement (in cm) based on published data and observations of relatively unpigmented (*i.e.* recently settled individuals; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Longenecker and Langston 2005; Privitera 2002; Walker and McCormick 2004; C. Lefèvre, unpublished data). The scale line under each fish represents 1 cm

2.4 Discussion

Disturbance is an important process driving the dynamics of benthic marine communities, including coral reefs. However, to date, little attention has been paid to the relative importance of recolonisation *versus* recruitment during recovery, especially in highly mobile taxa such as coral reef fishes. The present data suggest that mobility underpins the variation in reef fish assemblages after habitat disturbance and reveal the potential of reef fishes to ameliorate local disturbance through both recolonisation and recruitment.

2.4.1 Responses to disturbance at a community level

Fish removal resulted in significant differences in cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages. However, recolonisation and settlement redressed these differences after just 8 weeks. Several other studies have documented the remarkable resilience of fish communities after being severely affected by direct disturbances. Plane *et al.* (2005) for example, reported that fish assemblages displayed a similar community structure within 5 years of nuclear tests in French Polynesia. On a much smaller scale, Syms and Jones (2000) observed a rapid recovery (< 3 months) of fish assemblages on the GBR, following experimental removal of resident fishes from patch reefs.

These results likewise indicate that recolonisation rates of fish assemblages may be relatively rapid. However, the initial appearance of recovery might be deceiving. While numbers return quickly, a return to the original species composition may take much longer. The difference between changes in abundance and composition is instructive and reveals the different roles of recruitment *versus* local movement.

Responses of cryptobenthic reef fishes to the vacant rubble areas took one of two forms: (1) post-settlement movement of adults and juveniles from neighbouring rubble areas and/or (2) larval settlement from the plankton. Given the large patches of rubble available, there was ample opportunity for fishes to move from adjacent areas. It is therefore no surprise that local movements were the primary recolonisation mechanism for adult damselfishes and sandperches, which moved to vacant areas shortly after disturbance. These findings support the observations of Coker et al. (2012b) who found that adult damselfishes showed strong abilities to move to alternative areas following coral loss. However, in the present study, recolonisation of adults and juveniles did not completely remove the disturbance effects. Although, recolonisation of the rubble areas resulted in a total fish abundance that was almost indistinguishable from initial samples after just 2 weeks, the recolonised rubble areas had compositional differences, which remained until the recruitment of small cryptic fish occurred. Indeed, larval settlement from the water column appeared to be important for several taxa (especially Eviota spp.) that seemed to be reluctant to move between rubble areas to recolonise the vacant rubble space, even in contiguous rubble patches. The extent of natural mobility of fishes appears to have been largely responsible for these observed patterns, and seems to have been operating at extremely small scales (less than $1-1.5 \text{ m}^2$). It is this lack of movement that shapes assemblage composition during recovery. Small cryptic fishes did not appear to respond to available space. This suggests that post-settlement processes, such as recolonisation, are not able to fill depopulated areas and that, for some taxa, recruitment is critical.

The difference between moving and recruiting species appears to reflect home ranges sizes. The Gobiidae comprise a high number of species that have very

restricted home ranges (less than 1 m²; Depczynski and Bellwood 2004) and therefore spend most of their adult life within the confines of a small rubble area or a single live coral colony (Munday *et al.* 2001; Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; González-Cabello and Bellwood 2009; Ahmadia *et al.* 2012*a*; Tornabene *et al.* 2013). Consequently, these small cryptic fishes are highly dependent on this specific habitat for shelter, food resources and reproduction (Munday 2002). Furthermore, the extremely limited mobility of most gobies (Depczynski and Bellwood 2004), coupled with increased predation risk during movement (Stewart and Jones 2001) and strong interspecific competition for suitable habitat (Munday 2004) may reduce any potential benefit of moving to a vacant habitat and may explain why these small fishes exhibit limited movement.

Restricted movement in small fishes may be related to high susceptibility to predation during their relocation (Stewart and Jones 2001). Most predators have visual systems that rely on movement to detect potential prey (Coker *et al.* 2009) thus, predators are more likely to perceive and strike at prey fishes that are moving between vacant habitat spaces. With background mortality rates for gobies at 7–8 % day⁻¹ (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006), any increase is likely to be unviable. Consequently, it appears that small home ranges and site fidelity in small gobies is an important attribute that reduces both the risk of predation and the extent to which they can colonize new habitats. This illustrates the importance of life history traits in shaping patterns of recovery. In comparison, larger, more mobile fishes that have lower mortality and inherently larger home ranges, as a result of body size (Nash *et al.* 2015) are therefore expected to increase the probability of individuals successfully moving or expanding their home ranges. For these larger species, the risks of movement between habitats may therefore be outweighed by the potential benefits of

successfully moving to a new vacant habitat space. However, strong site attachment appears to be similar in some larger reef fishes which display relatively small home ranges and strong site fidelity (reviewed by Nash *et al.* 2015). The patterns seen in the cryptobenthic fishes may thus be an accurate model for their larger counterparts, despite the potential mobility of larger fishes. The distinction between recolonisation and recruitment may not be restricted to cryptobenthic species.

2.4.2 Implications for coral reef monitoring

Disturbance events on coral reefs alter not only the structure of fish assemblages, but also have the potential to alter parts of the reef framework, including living and dead corals (Wilson *et al.* 2006), which are likely to influence the movement and recruitment patterns of species utilizing non-living coral substrata (Jones and Syms 1998). 'Coral rubble' as defined herein as a very consistent and extremely common component of coral reefs, and represents a widespread habitat on the GBR (Wismer *et al.* 2009). Rubble has been recognised as an important habitat in supporting reef productivity and represent a key habitat for small and cryptic fishes (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003; Depczynski *et al.* 2007; Kramer *et al.* 2014).

The need for sensitive metrics for evaluating coral reef degradation is of utmost importance and presents an ongoing challenge in reef management. Rubble-based cryptobenthic reef fish assemblages, and in particular the gobiid component, may represent a valuable alternative metric for measuring coral reef condition. These sensitive taxa may be particularly useful indicators of environmental health, as they provide us with a high level of resolution to detect changes between habitats, at any scale ranging from several metres to biogeographic regions (Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; 2005*a*; González-Cabello and Bellwood 2009; Bellwood *et al.* 2006; 2012*a*). Cryptobenthic fish density is likely to increase in a degraded coral reef system as rubble habitats support the highest densities of small fishes (Ahmadia *et al.* 2012*a*). Beyond benefiting from their ability to repeatedly recolonise new niches on the reef, and particularly coral rubble habitats (Tornabene *et al.* 2013), small cryptic fishes are extremely responsive to changes due to their exeptional life history features (cf. Bellwood *et al.* 2006).

Small cryptic fishes have exceptionally short lifespans, with maximum longevities spanning from several weeks (shortest known vertebrate lifespan of 59 days; Depczynski and Bellwood 2005*a*) to just over 1 year (Hernaman and Munday 2005; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom and Southcott 2008). As a key foundation of ecosystem processes, small fish assemblages display extremely high turnover rates (with up to 7 generations per year; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006), a desirable property for a bio-indicator of coral reef condition (Winterbottom *et al.* 2011). Indeed, negative effects on reefs can be observed rapidly and may provide an early warning of changes in other reef components (Bellwood *et al.* 2012*a*). Understanding the mechanisms that underpin recolonisation will be crucial to our ability to use these small taxa as indicators of reef condition, and will enable us to take management initiatives in order to prevent further reef degradation (Smith-Vaniz *et al.* 2006).

2.4.3 Ecological implications

There is increasing evidence that the alteration of habitats as a result of both anthropogenic and natural disturbances, may have profound effects on the structure of coral reef fish assemblages (Wilson *et al.* 2006; 2009; Bellwood *et al.* 2012*a*, Pratchett *et al.* 2012; Coker *et al.* 2014). In the present study, differences in total

abundance, species richness and in the size structure of small reef fish assemblages during post-disturbance recovery were observed. These differences are largely explained by the limited post-settlement mobility of numerous small cryptic fishes.

Although processes such as settlement and recolonisation are ultimately responsible for replenishment of local populations, these data suggest that mobility can play a strong role in restoring fish assemblages in the short-term and that the specific effects of habitat disturbance on fish communities will depend on the taxonomic and functional composition of its associated fish assemblage. The present results have broad implications for our understanding of the response of coral reef ecosystems to disturbance and highlight the importance of selecting appropriate criteria for evaluating reef resilience. Identifying both the recruitment and movement abilities of fishes is critical in understanding the potential for regeneration after disturbance. If these short-lived species are a model for their longer-lived counterparts, the present data suggest that the response of fish assemblages to local disturbance may take a number of years to manifest and that the pattern of recovery depends critically on the movement ability of specific reef fish taxa.

Chapter 3 : Consequences of extreme life history traits on population persistence: do short-lived gobies face demographic bottlenecks?

In re-review with Coral Reefs

3.1 Introduction

In the early days, pioneers of marine ecology viewed coral reef fish communities as stable, equilibrial assemblages regulated primarily by competitive interactions for limiting resources (*e.g.* Odum and Odum 1955; Hiatt and Strasburg 1960; Smith and Tyler 1972). Later studies have emphasised the high degree of spatial and temporal variation in the structure of coral reef fish communities (*e.g.* Williams 1980; Sale and Douglas 1984; Sale *et al.* 1994) and the importance of stochastic processes, such as those shaping patterns of replenishment (reviewed by Doherty and Williams 1988; Doherty 1991). Understanding the relative influence of factors driving this spatial and temporal variation is critical to build an understanding of how increasing anthropogenic pressures are likely to affect the structure and function of coral reefs communities into the future (Hughes *et al.* 2005; Hughes *et al.* 2010; De'ath *et al.* 2012).

With few exceptions, the majority of coral reef fishes are constrained by a complex and distinct bipartite lifestyle, which includes a pelagic larval phase followed by a permanent post-settlement stage on a coral reef (Sale 1980). Variability in fish community composition and the abundance of recruits on coral reefs are driven by a combination of physical and biological factors acting on reef fishes.

These factors influence larval supply from the plankton and post-settlement processes (Booth and Brosnan 1995; Sponaugle 2015).

Recruitment from the plankton is extremely variable both in time and space (Doherty 1991; Caley *et al.* 1996), and can play an important role in shaping the demographic structure of coral reef fish populations (Doherty and Fowler 1994; Booth and Brosnan 1995). Extensive work in the Indo-Pacific and Caribbean has shown that recruitment patterns are typically strongly seasonal at most geographic localities, despite some species showing low levels of extended or year-round replenishment (Doherty and Williams 1988; Doherty 1991; Wilson 2001*a*; reviewed by Sponaugle 2015). For example, on the Great Barrier Reef, recruitment peaks during a relatively short period over the warmer summer months (from October to March), with species-specific pulses of recruitment related to lunar cycles (Milicich *et al.* 1992; Milicich and Doherty 1994). Such seasonality may reflect energetic constraints on spawning by adults or environmentally mediated variations in larval transport, growth and survival (Robertson *et al.* 1999; D'Alessandro *et al.* 2011).

Post-settlement processes can distort patterns of larval supply, for example density-dependent mortality may rapidly remove large numbers of settlers masking settlement pulses (Caselle 1999; Hixon and Jones 2005; Hixon *et al.* 2012). The degree to which density-dependent mortality affects relative abundances of different species varies with habitat, scale and species (Menge 2000; Steele and Forrester 2002; Forrester and Steele 2004). Moreover, it depends on interactions amongst the mechanisms underlying mortality (*e.g.* competition and predation) and mediating factors such as the availability of refuges (Forrester and Steele 2004; Hixon and Jones 2005). Similarly, movement of adult fish can influence the relative abundance of different species (Frederick 1997).

To date, many studies looking at population dynamics of demersal reef fish populations have focused on the relatively larger, conspicuous species more commonly recorded in underwater visual censuses (often > 100 mm total length; Hixon and Jones 2005). These fishes are typified by life history traits such as asymptotic growth, late maturation, low adult mortality, a seasonal broadcast spawning regime and lifespans numbering years (Thresher 1984; Choat and Axe 1996). In contrast, smaller, cryptic species (< 50 mm total length), are typified by rapid linear growth, early maturation and high mortality rates, and include members of the families Blenniidae, Gobiidae, Pseudochromidae and Trypterygiidae. On Indo-Pacific reefs, many of these species live for less than one year (e.g. Kritzer 2002; Hernaman and Munday 2005; but see Herler et al. 2011). Such shortened lifespans and high mortality rates heavily affect the benthic part of the life cycle by severely reducing the time available for maturation and reproduction (Neff 2003). Nevertheless, these smaller, cryptic species have received less attention and fewer studies have looked at population dynamics (but see Steele and Forrester 2005; Forrester et al. 2008).

Species from the Gobiid genera *Eviota* and *Trimma* represent a large proportion of small cryptic fishes on Indo-Pacific coral reefs (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003; Greenfield 2003; Greenfield and Jewett 2014; Tornabene *et al.* 2015). These taxa sit at one extremity of the body size and age spectrums in vertebrates, exhibiting extremely small sizes (adult size of 15–25 mm in total length), high mortality rates $(7-8 \ \ day^{-1})$, exceptionally short life spans (59–140 days), and rapid maturation (from 36 days) at small sizes (approximately 11 mm) (Longenecker and Langston 2005; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom and Southcott 2008; Victor *et al.* 2010; Winterbottom *et al.* 2011).

To my knowledge, no studies have explored temporal dynamics or patterns of recruitment in these extremely short-lived species, although early experimental evidence suggests semilunar spawning cycles over prolonged periods (Taru and Sunobe 2000; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006). With up to seven fish generations per year and high daily mortality rates, recruitment variability is likely to have a significant influence on the local population densities of short-lived taxa such as Eviota (Vallès et al. 2008; 2009). Specifically, the storage effect, whereby the potential for strong recruitment is stored within the mature population supporting species persistence, is likely to be limited (Warner and Chesson 1985), and recruitment failure may occur (cf. Kingsford et al. 2014). This contrasts with the potential for storage effects exhibited by larger fish that live for several years or decades and show lower rates of mortality (Warner and Chesson 1985; Choat and Axe 1996). Predators may impose further bottlenecks on the replenishment of mature populations of small, cryptic species (Steele and Forester 2002; Doherty et al. 2004). Little is known about post-settlement mortality for Eviota or Trimma, but predation has been shown to drive density-dependent mortality in the Gobiid genus *Coryphopterus* in the eastern Pacific, dramatically reducing the abundance of recruits within 24 hours of settlement (Steele and Forester 2002). Movement is unlikely to have a large effect on the densities of small cryptic species such as Eviota, due to their extremely small home ranges, with evidence that these species are predominantly replenished through recruitment rather than local movement (Chapter 2).

Temporal variability in fish density and recruitment will have significant implications for the community composition of small, cryptic reef fishes, with subsequent consequences for energetic pathways on coral reefs. Despite their small

size, these species exhibit a diversity of trophic relationships and their highly productive life history suggests that small cryptic fishes are ecologically important prey species, making important energetic contributions to coral reef ecosystems (*e.g.* Ackerman and Bellwood 2003; Depczynski *et al.* 2007; Herler *et al.* 2011; Winterbottom *et al.* 2011). Nonetheless, there is currently a poor understanding of whether populations of such short-lived species are stable throughout the year and of the mechanisms supporting maintenance of short-lived fish densities over time.

The aim of the present study, therefore, is to quantitatively document the densities of small cryptobenthic reef fish species over an extended 26 month period (> 14 fish generations). Specifically, this chapter investigates the temporal dynamics of short-lived fishes in order to establish whether populations of such short-lived species are maintained throughout the year.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Study site

This study was conducted at Orpheus Island (18°35'S, 146°28'E), an inshore reef in the central Great Barrier Reef. The location is a marine protected area within a World Heritage Site, approximately 20 km from the North Queensland coast. Fish censuses were undertaken every other month between February 2009 and April 2011, inclusive, at two different locations between the southern point of Hazard Bay and the northern point of Pioneer Bay on the leeward side of Orpheus Island (Figure 3.1). These two sites, several 100 m apart, were chosen based on their similar aspect and habitat characteristics, *i.e.* a diverse mosaic of hard and soft coral habitats separated by patches of consolidated reef matrix and open sand.

3.2.2 Collection techniques

Every other month, 5 coral bommies of approximately 1–1.5 m³ were censused using an enclosed ichthyocide technique (clove-oil) at each site following Ackerman and Bellwood (2002) (cf. Robertson and Smith-Vaniz 2010). A bommie is defined herein as a large isolated piece of consolidated reef matrix supporting a number of relatively small live coral colonies. Censuses were undertaken in the same reef slope habitat, at approximately 4–6 m depth, but never from the same coral bommies. For each census, a small isolated coral bommie was haphazardly selected then enclosed (to prevent fish from escaping) in a weighted fine-mesh net (2 mm) covering a basal area of 3.5 m² (Figure 3.2*b*). Bommies were selected to be representative of small fish assemblages and coral cover in adjacent areas (Figure 3.2*a*; evaluated in Ackerman and Bellwood 2002; Bellwood *et al.* 2006; 2012*a*). The enclosed ichthyocide method is non-selective for small fishes (< 10 cm), providing a relatively complete census of all small cryptic fish species and permitting all small fishes within the netted area to be sampled. The overwhelming majority of specimens were adult gobies and pomacentrids (cf. Ackerman *et al.* 2004). Larger mobile reef fishes (*e.g.* acanthurids or labrids) were not censused using this methodology and were not included in the analyses.



Figure 3.1 Site maps showing the location of the study sites **(a)** Geographical location of Orpheus Island in the Central Great Barrier Reef and **(b)** Townsville and the Palm Islands; **(c)** Map of Orpheus Island showing the location of Pioneer Bay and Hazard Bay. Dashed line indicates the reef crest of the fringing reef and stars represent the two study sites. Map adapted by kind permission of Michael Kramer

After a 5:1 ethanol:clove oil solution was pumped into the netted area, 2–3 divers began an intensive search to remove all fish present from the 3.5 m² area. Specimens found in crevices and holes were carefully dislodged using forceps. All specimens were placed in labelled plastic bags, immersed in ice-water slurry and transferred to the laboratory for identification and fixation. A total of 140 ichthyocide stations (of 3.5 m^2) were examined over the study period, yielding 3,781 individuals from 136 species and 21 families (see Appendix B; Table B1).



Figure 3.2 (a) Characteristics of a coral bommie. A coral bommie is defined herein as a large isolated piece of consolidated reef matrix supporting a number of relatively small live coral colonies. **(b)** Collecting technique using a weighted fine-mesh covering a coral bommie area of 3.5 m². Photo reproduced by kind permission of Martial Depczynski (photo b)

Specimens were identified to species level, measured to the nearest 0.1 mm (total length), weighed to the nearest 0.01 g, fixed in formaldehyde, and stored in 80 % ethanol. Identification was based on the taxonomic literature (Lachner and Karnella

1980; Randall *et al.* 1997; Allen *et al.* 2003; Greenfield and Randall 2004; Randall 2005; Winterbottom and Hoese 2015). Several specimens of the genus *Eviota* and *Trimma* were identified by HK Larson (Museum and Art Gallery of the Northern Territory, Australia) and R Winterbottom (Royal Ontario Museum and University of Toronto, Canada) respectively.

3.2.3 Statistical analyses

Changes in the small reef fish assemblages were initially evaluated based on the density of individuals and species richness. Differences among sites and sampling periods were analysed using two-way analysis of variance (ANOVAs) with site and time of year treated as fixed factors. Total abundance and species richness were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed to meet the assumptions of normality and homoscedasticity. Because the analyses of fish assemblages in terms of fish abundance and species richness detected no significant effect of site (ANOVA: $F_{1,13} = 1.11$; p = 0.294 and ANOVA: $F_{1,13} = 1.17$; p = 0.280 respectively; Table 3.1), data were pooled across locations for presentation.

Changes in community composition over time were investigated using a nonmetric Multidimensional Scaling analysis (nMDS) (based on a Bray-Curtis similarity matrix) of the mean number of individuals per species per sampling period (n = 10 bommies per sampling period). Data were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed prior to analyses to improve multivariate normality and homoscedasticity. A one-way pairwise Analysis of Similarity (ANOSIM) was conducted to determine the significance of major groupings. These analyses were undertaken for the entire fish assemblage (with > 32 individuals over the 26 month period) and for the 24 most abundant gobiid species only (with > 15 individuals over the 26 month period). Multiple correlations were carried out to determine the magnitude of the contribution of individual species to the observed groupings (performed in Primer 6.0).

The four most abundant species of the small reef fishes were individually examined, which alone represented more than 56 % of the individuals in the samples. These species were: *Eviota zebrina* and *Eviota distigma* (Gobiidae) and *Neopomacentrus bankieri* and *Pomacentrus moluccensis* (Pomacentridae). Differences in fish density over time (mean total density and mean density of the smallest 10 % of individuals) were analysed for each species using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVAs) with sampling period treated as fixed factor. Data were $log_{(x+1)}$ transformed to meet the assumptions of normality and homoscedasticity. Following a significant result, homogenous groupings were identified using Tukey's HSD post-hoc comparison tests. Length frequency distributions were used for each species to define the smallest 10 % of the population (see Appendix B; Figure B1).

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Changes in community composition

Significant temporal variations were observed in fish assemblages in terms of fish abundance (Figure 3.3*a*; Table 3.1). Mean fish density was at its lowest in the months just preceding the expected yearly peak recruitment (October) with 21.3 ± 1.8 ind m⁻² (\pm SE) in the first year and 21.6 ± 1.4 ind m⁻² for the second year. The greatest densities were observed at the end of the Austral summer following the peak yearly recruitment period (February through April) with a density of 37.8 ± 3.3 ind m⁻² for the first year, 34.4 ± 2.3 ind m⁻² for the second year and 35.6 ± 1.5 ind m⁻² in the last year. Species richness was not found to vary significantly during the course of the study (Figure 3.3*b*; Table 3.1), despite oscillations from 11.9 ± 1.0 to 14.1 ± 0.9 sp m⁻² (\pm SE).

Table 3.1 Two-way ANOVA results comparing fish abundance and species richness between months and sites. Variables are expressed in terms of the mean number or diversity of fishes (mean \pm SE; n = 10 samples per month). **p* values in bold denote significant differences (*p* < 0.05)

| Source of variation | df | MS | F | p |
|--|----------------|----------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Abundance Month Site Month x Site | 13 1 13 | 0.06 0.01 0.01 | 5.38 1.11 0.85 | <0.001 * 0.294 0.598 |
| Error Total | 112 139 | 0.01 | 0.00 | 0.398 |
| Species richness | 13 | 0.01 | 0.87 | 0 584 |
| Site Month x Site Error | 1 13 112 | 0.01 0.01 0.10 | 1.17 0.93 | 0.304 0.280 0.521 |
| Total | 139 | | | |



Figure 3.3 The **(a)** Abundance and **(b)** Species richness of cryptobenthic fishes every two months over a 26 month period (n = 10 samples per time interval). Fish densities are expressed as mean $Ind.m^{-2}$ (mean ± SE) and species richness as mean sp.m⁻² (mean ± SE). Shaded grey bars indicate the Austral summer period (November to February)

The nMDS analyses revealed that goby community composition was very stable within locations, while the total small fish fauna showed some seasonal variation. Indeed, the nMDS of the entire fauna revealed four weakly defined clusters, with one pair of clusters for each location marking the summer versus the cooler months (ANOSIM: Global R = 0.836; p < 0.01; Figure 3.4*a*). This was primarily driven by more pomacentrid individuals in the summer months (Figure 3.4*a*). When examining the goby fauna only, only two weak clusters were observed, one for each bay, with no seasonality (ANOSIM: Global R = 0.559; p < 0.01; Figure 3.4*b*).

Table 3.2 One-way ANOVA results comparing the abundance over time of the four numerically dominant species. Variables are expressed in terms of: (a) mean total density of each species and (b) mean density of the smallest 10 % for each species (mean \pm SE; n = 10 samples per month). **p* values in bold denote significant differences (*p* < 0.05)

| а | Abundance | | | |
|----------------|---------------------------|-------|---------|--|
| | df | F | p | |
| E. zebrina | 13 | 0.743 | 0.713 | |
| E. distigma | 13 | 0.608 | 0.836 | |
| N. bankieri | 13 | 5.075 | <0.001* | |
| P. moluccensis | 13 | 4.948 | <0.001* | |
| | | | | |
| b | Abundance (smallest 10 %) | | | |
| | | | | |

| | df | F | р |
|----------------|----|-------|---------|
| E. zebrina | 13 | 0.651 | 0.800 |
| E. distigma | 13 | 0.585 | 0.855 |
| N. bankieri | 13 | 6.177 | <0.001* |
| P. moluccensis | 13 | 6.797 | <0.001* |
| | | | |



DIMENSION 1

Figure 3.4. Two-dimensional plot of a non-metric Multidimensional Scaling analysis (nMDS) of the variation over time of **(a)** the entire fish assemblage and **(b)** the gobiid component for Hazard Bay and Pioneer Bay (open and shaded figures respectively). *Ellipses* represent significant sample grouping identified by ANOSIM. The contribution of each species is displayed as vectors for the entire fish assemblage. Species codes represent the first three letters of genus and species names (see full species names in Appendix B; Table B1). Only abundant species were included in the analysis (> 32 individuals for the entire fish assemblage; > 15 individuals for the gobiid component only)

3.3.2 Changes in population dynamics

The underlying drivers of the patterns in the nMDS are more clearly seen when individual species are examined. They revealed very consistent patterns within families and genera (Figure 3.5). At one extreme, the two pomacentrids species Neopomacentrus bankieri and Pomacentrus moluccensis exhibited a predictable peak in recruitment during the early summer months, with increased numbers of fish and the presence of numerous recently recruited juveniles (smallest 10 % of the population; Figure 3.5c and d; Table 3.2). In marked contrast, the two most abundant gobies, Eviota zebrina and E. distigma, exhibited similar demographic profiles yearround, with consistent densities of both adults and recently recruited juveniles (Figure 3.5a and b; Table 3.2). Indeed, in every single sampling period, we can observe the presence of newly settled individuals, as evidenced by the overlap between the smallest fish in the samples and the approximate size at settlement (Figure 3.6a and b). This contrasts with the damselfishes where recent recruits (i.e. smallest sizes approaching size at settlement) were only observed during the summer months (Figure 3.6c and d). N. bankieri post-recruitment juveniles were only observed during the month of October each year while small juveniles of P. moluccensis were observed between December and February each year.



Month

Figure 3.5 Mean abundance (mean \pm SE) of the four numerically dominant species: (a) *Eviota zebrina*, (b) *Eviota distigma*, (c) *Neopomacentrus bankieri* and (d) *Pomacentrus moluccensis*. Solid dots represent the mean abundance for each species and open dots represent the mean abundance of the smallest 10 % for each species (n = 10 samples per time interval). Shaded grey bars indicate the Austral summer period (November to February)



Month

Figure 3.6 Mean, maximum and minimum total length (mm TL \pm SE) of the four most numerically dominant species: **(a)** *Eviota zebrina*, **(b)** *Eviota distigma*, **(c)** *Neopomacentrus bankieri* and **(d)** *Pomacentrus moluccensis*. Solid triangles represent the minimum TL, open triangles represent the maximum TL recorded for each species per month and solid dots the mean TL (n = 10 samples per time interval). Shaded grey bars indicate the Austral summer period (November to February)

3.4 Discussion

As representatives of some of the shortest-living coral reef fishes, small cryptobenthic fishes broaden our understanding of the factors underpinning population persistence. These results demonstrate on-going recruitment of these small fishes, which enables them to compensate for an exceptionally short life span on the reef. Consistent densities were observed for the entire 26 month study period with no apparent changes in goby community composition, despite the number of short-lived species (maximum 99 days lifespan for *Eviota* species; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006). This suggests that gobiid populations are able to maintain themselves throughout the year by sustained reproduction, larval development and recruitment, and therefore avoid population bottlenecks or local extinctions.

Short-lived species are unlikely to benefit from the storage effect (Warner and Chesson 1985), and are vulnerable to recruitment failure, especially if they do not have a prolonged spawning season (Kingsford *et al.* 2014). High post-settlement mortality, *e.g.* through predation, may impose further bottlenecks on replenishment of mature populations (Doherty *et al.* 2004). Furthermore, the very small home ranges of these fish are unlikely to allow for local recolonisation (Chapter 2). Thus, to maintain mature populations, these short-lived fish are extremely dependent upon influxes of recruits from the plankton. This study found no evidence of stochastic boom and bust demographics with periodic local extinction. Instead, it was observed that the composition and density of the goby fauna did not change over time. This is likely driven, to some degree, by on-going recruitment from the plankton: the presence of individuals of settlement size in each census indicates a level of recruitment occurred year-round for the two most abundant Gobiid species, members

of the genus *Eviota* (representing more than 38 % of the individuals in this study). This corresponds to results from prior experimental work on this genus (Taru and Sunobe 2000; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006). It is important to note that although year-round recruitment may occur at some reefs, as suggested by the results, this pattern of continuous recruitment will be mediated by local oceanographic conditions and larval connectivity patterns (Hamilton *et al.* 2006).

Owing to the time period between censuses, these thesis results are unable to tease apart the relative influences of settlement and post-settlement processes on goby densities. Due to the high daily mortality rates of these species, density-dependent mortality of newly settled and adult fish may have masked seasonal peaks in recruitment that occurred between sampling periods (Steele and Forrester 2002). Work focusing on separating recruitment and post-settlement processes is now needed. Nonetheless, certain conclusions can be drawn from the results: the composition and density of the goby fauna did not change over time, and there was a consistent presence of fish of settlement size in the samples. This indicates stable populations with year-round recruitment.

The present study confirmed the expectation of a recruitment season for comparatively larger, demersal species such as pomacentrids. These findings are consistent with numerous studies on recruitment of coral reef fish with a lifespan over 1 year, where populations are sustained with one major peak of recruitment per year during the warmer months (Milicich *et al.* 1992; Milicich and Doherty 1994). However, for some Caribbean reef fishes (*e.g.* haemulids and pomacentrids), recruitment patterns have been reported to occur year-round and there may be no period without settlement (McFarland *et al.* 1985; Robertson *et al.* 1993). Srinivasan and Jones (2006) have also reported extended recruitment seasons for labrids and

pomacentrids in Papua New Guinea, although recruitment did not appear to be constant throughout the year. These findings indicate that while year-round recruitment may play a significant role in the dynamics of coral reef fish populations in some locations, on the GBR this phenomenon appears to be largely restricted to short-lived gobies.

3.4.1 Trade-offs for short-lived fish

Small cryptic fishes are typified by a continued investment in growth but have a relatively low lifetime reproductive output due to their small body size, high mortality rates and short life spans (Longenecker and Langston 2005; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; Winterbottom and Southcott 2008; Victor et al. 2010). Rapid growth, early maturation and high reproductive effort may help compensate for increased mortality rates (Miller 1996; Depczynski and Bellwood 2005a; Winterbottom et al. 2011). Indeed, Depczynski and Bellwood (2006) documented early size and age at maturity for Eviota (approximately 11 mm and 36 days for E. *sigillata*). Furthermore, this genus exhibits a benthic spawning reproductive strategy which includes demersal parental care of eggs (by males) prior to hatching of pelagic larvae (Sunobe 1998; Karino and Arai 2006). This behavior has been associated with greater offspring survival (Thresher 1984; Munday and Jones 1998; Neff 2003). Moreover, other studies on cryptic fishes have documented females maintaining prereproductive growth rates throughout their lives, seemingly disregarding the usual trade-off between somatic growth and reproduction (Winterbottom and Southcott 2008). This may be due to selection for larger female size and, as a consequence, greater fecundity (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006). These strategies likely help compensate for a relatively low lifetime reproductive output when compared to that of their larger counterparts, by supporting an increased reproductive efficiency (maximizing output per day) (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006).

These findings of year-round settlement of *Eviota* (indicative of a continuous spawning regime) add further evidence of consistent reproductive activity over the short lifespans of these fishes, and support previous research. Depczynski and Bellwood (2006) assessed the maturity status of Eviota gonads and determined the age and size at first maturity from fish collected both in the summer and winter months. Their results found no significant differences between different times of year, suggesting early maturity and high reproductive effort year-round. Furthermore, in Chapter 2, the presence of newly settled *Eviota* spp., several months before the Austral summer months, suggested the occurrence of spawning during the winter months. There is some evidence of year-round spawning in other small cryptic taxa, for example the triplefin, *Enneapterygius atriceps* (Family Tripterygiidae; < 120 days lifespan, 26 mm max TL), has been reported to show peaks in spawning in early summer, but low levels of spawning occurring year-round (Longenecker and Langston 2005; Chapter 2). There is also evidence of similar patterns in Crystallodytes cookei, a short-lived sandburrower from the family Creediidae (Langston 2004), and the apogonid Ostorhinchus deoderleini (< 263 days lifespan, 66 mm max TL) (Kingsford 2001; Kingsford et al. 2014). Overall, it appears that extended or year-round spawning and recruitment may be a characteristic of a range of short-lived species with important implications for the reproductive efficiency of these species.
3.4.2 Recruitment competency of short-lived fish

Strong seasonality in recruitment patterns likely reflects spawning at a time that is most favorable for larval growth and survival (Doherty 1983). For most reef fishes, recruitment is typically seasonal, with species-specific pulses of recruitment within the summer season. However, prolonged or year-round spawning is also common among coral reef fishes, particularly in Caribbean acanthurids, labrids and serranids (e.g. Victor 1983; Robertson 1991; Clifton 1995). These contrasting patterns indicate that either the pelagic environment is having a significant impact on the relationship between reproduction and recruitment success, or recruitment sampling regimes are inadequate to tease apart the supply of settlers and post-settlement mortality (Steele and Forrester 2002; Sponaugle 2015). For most reef fishes, the lack of recruitment during the winter is likely to be caused by a combination of reduced larval production, as well as extrinsic factors affecting larval mortality such as water temperatures, plankton availability and other oceanographic features (Robertson 1990; Bergenius et al. 2005; Sponaugle et al. 2005). However, the potentially confounding effects of post-settlement mortality cannot be ignored (Steele and Forrester 2002). Regardless, this study revealed that short-lived fishes, and in particular *Eviota*, may be remarkably successful in overcoming constraints associated with year-round larval supply (strategies discussed in previous section).

Post-settlement mortality is often highest for the youngest recruits, with larger size affording a degree of protection (Hixon 1991; Sogard 1997). Thus, size and condition at settlement may be of primary importance in the survival and persistence of settlers on the reef (Searcy and Sponaugle 2000; Bergenius *et al.* 2002). The comparatively long pelagic larval duration of *Eviota*, representing over 40 % if total

54

lifespan (24–26 days; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006), may be essential to reduce initial mortality rates if larger recruits fair better. Furthermore, the extreme life history strategy in *Eviota*, supporting both fast linear growth and reproduction (with surprisingly early maturation within 10 days after settlement) likely enables these short-lived fishes to maintain high densities year-round. Work explicitly exploring spawning, the supply of settlers and post-settlement mortality is now needed for a wider range of species to tease apart the relative effects of the factors affecting the recruitment of cryptic fishes and patterns in their densities and community composition.

3.4.3 Implications for trophic systems

Small cryptic fish are closely linked to primary productivity by consumption and assimilation of detritus (Depczynski and Bellwood 2003) and plankton (Saeki *et al.* 2005), thereby transferring energy to higher trophic levels (cf. Kramer *et al.* 2014). Despite representing a small part of the static biomass of coral reef fishes, it has been proposed that small cryptic fishes may account for a large proportion of the overall energy flux on coral reefs, due to their exceptionally short generations, and extremely high turn-over rates (Ackerman and Bellwood 2002; Kritzer 2002; Depczynski and Bellwood 2003). For example, Depczynski *et al.* (2007) found that small cryptic families on reefs exhibited a collective growth potential equal to or exceeding those of many other common reef fish families of these short-lived fish are consistently high year-round and individuals occupy a diverse array of different niches and microhabitat types, there is potential for important, continual inputs to energy fluxes on coral reefs (Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; González-Cabello and Bellwood

55

2009; Ahmadia *et al.* 2012*a*; 2012*b*; Tornabene *et al.* 2013). The consistently high densities of *Eviota*, combined with the evidence of year-round recruitment found in this study, therefore suggests that *Eviota*, and short-lived fish more generally, may be an important contributor to energy fluxes because they maintain food resources and high productivity at a constant rate throughout the year. Thus, short-lived cryptic species may play a significant role in the concentration of energy and nutrients from a wide range of habitats at localised, predictable, sites on coral reefs (cf. Bray *et al.* 1981), underpinning trophic food webs and providing critical trophic links throughout the year.

In conclusion, on the GBR, highly abundant species of short-lived taxa exhibit year-round recruitment, maintaining remarkably stable population structures and providing critical trophic links throughout the year. Despite severe biological time constraints, short-lived species appear to successfully complete all the necessities of life within a remarkably narrow time frame. Given the exceptional species richness and overall abundance of these small taxa, the evenness of their population dynamics through time suggests that perhaps the apparent instability of local community structure in coral reef fishes may not be as strong as we once thought, especially for small short-lived species.

Chapter 4 : Concluding Discussion

The abundance, diversity, and ubiquity of small cryptic fishes on coral reefs make understanding their significance and contribution to reef ecosystems a fundamental step in understanding the importance of fishes for coral reef ecosystem function (Bellwood et al. 2004; Depczynski et al. 2007). These small cryptobenthic fishes face constraints due to their small sizes and short lifespans (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006). How they overcome these challenges to persist on coral reefs represents a critical question in coral reef population demographics. In this thesis, these issues were addressed in two separate studies looking at small cryptic fish recolonisation capabilities and population persistence strategies. By examining these poorly understood aspects of the ecology of small cryptic species common to the Great Barrier Reef, this thesis builds knowledge in three main areas: (i) the mechanisms underpinning the recovery of small taxa after disturbance, and how the relative importance of these drivers may differ from those central to the recovery of larger, more mobile species; (ii) the relationship between the life history traits of small cryptic fishes and community temporal dynamics; and (iii) the implications of these findings in relation to the energetic contribution of cryptobenthic fishes to coral reef ecosystems.

4.1 Local responses to disturbance

Identifying the responses of reef fish species to habitat alteration or disturbance is a central issue in conservation biology (Graham *et al.* 2011). The data presented herein emphasise the potential for small reef fishes to experience local recovery through

both local movements and recruitment processes (Chapter 2). My study suggests that mobility of settled individuals may underpin variation in reef fish communities after a disturbance by restoring fish assemblages in the short term. However, patterns of settlement and recruitment are ultimately responsible for replenishment of local populations, and are particularly important for small, low mobility species. Identifying both the recruitment and movement abilities of species will be critical in understanding the ability of fish assemblages to recover after disturbance. These results have significant implications for our understanding of the temporal and spatial response of coral reef ecosystems to disturbance events. For example, Bellwood et al. (2006; 2012a) found that more than 10 years after a coral bleaching event, the cryptobenthic fish community had not recovered to its previous composition, despite coral recovery. Differences among members of the cryptobenthic community with regards to their reliance on short-term localised movements versus potentially longerterm recruitment patterns for recovery, may be one factor contributing to this shift in community. Importantly, this new, alternate fish assemblage, which regenerated rapidly after the bleaching event, appeared to be resilient to further changes in composition (Bellwood et al. 2012a). Given the increasing frequency of anthropogenic disturbances to corals reefs, it is important we ascertain how small cryptic fish will respond to and recover from multiple impacts.

4.2 Predictability and continuity in energy flux

The extreme life history strategies observed in *Eviota* species and other short-lived fishes, supporting fast linear growth and early maturity, enables these small fish taxa to overcome demographic limitations (Depczynski and Bellwood 2006;

Winterbottom and Southcott 2008). This thesis revealed that densities of cryptic fishes, and in particular *Eviota*, are maintained throughout the year (Chapter 3). I found evidence of sustained, year-round reproduction, larval survival and recruitment of gobiid populations, allowing these short-lived species to avoid population bottlenecks and local extinctions. It will now be important to tease apart the relative influence of larval settlement and post-settlement mortality on the temporal dynamics of cryptic fishes (Steele and Forrester 2002; Forrester and Steele 2004). Nonetheless, this study extends our knowledge of recruitment dynamics of reef fish from the predominant focus on larger, longer-lived, conspicuous species.

The consistent, high densities of cryptic fishes detailed in Chapter 3, support existing evidence of the potential trophodynamic importance of these small species. Reef trophodynamics depend in part on the importation of energy from elsewhere. The small size, overall abundance and high natural mortality rates of these small cryptic fishes suggest that they are important and productive prey species for many reef organisms, indicating their ecological importance as net energy importers to the reef (Depczynski et al. 2007; Winterbottom et al. 2011). Indeed, high mortality, coupled with year-round high densities of these small fish is likely to provide critical and continuous imputs to energy fluxes on coral reefs. Gobies are extremely abundant on coral reefs, usually dominating the small reef fish fauna, and occupying many different niches and microhabitat types (Depczynski and Bellwood 2004; González-Cabello and Bellwood 2009; Winterbottom et al. 2011; Ahmadia et al. 2012a; 2012b; Tornabene et al. 2013). Eviota, and short-lived taxa, may thus play a significant role in the concentration of energy and nutrients from a wide range of habitats at localised, predictable, sites on coral reefs (cf. Bray et al. 1981), underpinning trophic food webs on coral reefs throughout the year.

Around the globe, coral reefs are displaying increasing signs of degradation as a result of climate change and anthropogenic impacts (Hughes et al. 2003; Pandolfi et al. 2003). This thesis adds to the increasing body of evidence that suggests that the smallest taxa from the cryptobenthic fish assemblage play important trophic roles, that belie their size. Nevertheless, their reliance on recruitment for recovery indicates their capacity to rebound after disturbance is likely to be constrained by factors such as oceanographic currents that influence larval settlement (Hamilton et al. 2006). In addition, the patterns of recovery observed in this thesis were for individuals recruiting to undisturbed benthic conditions, whereas, impacted reef habitats may regenerate to an alternate state (Bellwood et al. 2004; Hughes et al. 2007). Any resulting changes in habitat structure and complexity is likely to have far-reaching consequences for short-lived taxa with respect to (i) recruitment processes by changing specific settlement cues (cf. Atema et al. 2002; Dixson et al. 2008) and (ii) post-settlement mortality due to limited shelters against predation (Stewart and Jones 2001). It is therefore uncertain how small cryptic fishes will recover after habitat alteration or destruction (Bellwood et al. 2012a). Such knowledge is critical because this recovery may have potentially serious implications for trophic energy flows postdisturbance and, may critically alter the year-round trophic structures of coral reefs (cf. Ainsworth and Mumby 2014).

4.3 Future areas of research

The study of small and cryptic coral reef fishes offers novel opportunities and a strong basis for new work, oriented towards many different areas of scientific research. The ability of small cryptic fishes to recover rapidly after disturbance may be limited to specific coral reef habitats (*e.g.* coral rubble), thus further investigation of the responses of small taxa to disturbance in other major coral reef habitats is warranted. Given the increasing frequency of anthropogenic disturbances on coral reefs, this research needs to be further extended to explore how these small taxa species respond to multiple impacts.

The short generation time of small cryptic fishes and the surprising consistency of their population densities over time, suggests they may be appealing models for population ecologists (cf. Farnsworth *et al.* 2010). Work explicitly exploring spawning, the supply of settlers and post-settlement mortality of small cryptic fishes is now needed for a wider range of species to tease apart the relative effects of these drivers of recruitment patterns in cryptic fishes.

The evenness of their population dynamics through time suggests that perhaps the apparent instability of local community structure in coral reef fishes may not be as strong as we once thought. From a molecular and phylogenetic point of view, the ability of short-lived taxa to maintain continuous populations may increase our understanding of their evolutionary success and their extensive diversity on coral reefs (Tornabene *et al.* 2013; 2015). This thesis also provides a strong foundation in terms of the role of small cryptic fishes in energy flux on coral reefs. Further investigation in the trophodynamic role of these small cryptic fishes and their links with other trophodynamically important systems such as the epilithic algal matrix and the invertebrate cryptofauna (small benthic crustaceans) represents an interesting avenue for further research (cf. Kramer *et al.* 2014).

4.4 Concluding remarks

In order to understand how coral reef ecosystems function, a necessary first step is to develop an adequate understanding of the various species and communities that underlie ecosystem processes. It is clear that, until recently, small cryptic fish assemblages were traditionally overlooked and undervalued within this context. Overall, this thesis has emphasised the highly productive nature of small cryptic taxa, helping to underline their role in contributing to energy flux on coral reef ecosystem. More importantly this thesis reveals, for the first time, the *continuous* nature of energetic flow to reef ecosystem trophodynamics, maintained by sustained fish densities of small taxa year-round. Hidden within the ecological and life history traits of each component species lies the strong imprint and unique contribution to the flux and fate of energy on coral reef ecosystems through time.

The information presented herein extends our knowledge of patterns and processes on coral reefs and underlines the rich ecological and life history diversity of coral reef fishes. It is hoped that this thesis will help to provide a strong foundation from which to address more process oriented investigations in coral reef ecology, aimed at evaluating the significance of smaller coral reef taxa in ecosystem processes. There is still a lot to learn from these small cryptic fishes, and it is evident that although they may be small and hard to see, small taxa are indubitably not to be overlooked. Ultimately, coral reef ecosystems operate over many spatial and temporal scales, cryptobenthic fishes sit at one extreme, nevertheless, the importance of shortlived taxa and their resulting population dynamics represent an integral part of a complete reef ecosystem.

References

- Ackerman JL, Bellwood DR (2000) Reef fish assemblages: a re-evaluation using enclosed rotenone stations. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 206:227–237
- Ackerman JL, Bellwood DR (2002) Comparative efficiency of clove oil and rotenone for sampling tropical reef fish assemblages. J Fish Biol 60:893–901
- Ackerman JL, Bellwood DR (2003) The contribution of small individuals to densitybody size relationships. Oecologia 136:137–140
- Ackerman JL, Bellwood DR, Brown JH (2004) The contribution of small individuals to density-body size relationships: examination of energetic equivalence in reef fishes. Oecologia 139:568–571
- Adam TC, Brooks AJ, Holbrook SJ, Schmitt RJ, Washburn L, Bernardi G (2014)
 How will coral reef fish communities respond to climate-driven disturbances?
 Insight from landscape-scale perturbations. Oecologia 176:285–296
- Ahmadia GN, Pezold FL, Smith DJ (2012*a*) Cryptobenthic fish biodiversity and microhabitat use in healthy and degraded coral reefs in SE Sulawesi, Indonesia. Mar Biodiv 42:433–442
- Ahmadia GN, Sheard LJ, Pezold FL, Smith DJ (2012b) Cryptobenthic fish assemblages across the coral reef-seagrass continuum in SE Sulawesi, Indonesia. Aquat Biol 16:125–135
- Ainsworth CH, Mumby PJ (2014) Coral-algal phase shifts alter fish communities and reduce fisheries production. Global Change Biology 21(1):165–172
- Allen GR, Steene R, Humann P (2003) Reef fish identification: Tropical Pacific. New World Publications
- Atema J, Kingsford MJ, Gerlach G (2002) Larval reef fish could use odour for detection, retention and orientation to reefs. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 241:151–160
- Bellwood DR, Hoey AS, Choat JH (2003) Limited functional redundancy in high diversity systems: resilience and ecosystem function on coral reefs. Ecol Lett 6:281-285

- Bellwood DR, Hughes TP, Folke C, Nyström M (2004) Confronting the coral reef crisis. Nature 429:827–833
- Bellwood DR, Hoey AS, Ackerman JL, Depczynski M (2006) Coral bleaching, reef fish community phase shifts and the resilience of coral reefs. Glob Change Biol 12:1587–1594
- Bellwood DR, Baird AH, Depczynski M, González-Cabello A, Hoey AS, Lefèvre CD, Tanner JK (2012*a*) Coral recovery may not herald the return of fishes on damaged coral reefs. Oecologia 170:567–573
- Bellwood DR, Hoey AS, Hughes TP (2012*b*) Human activity selectively impacts the ecosystem roles of parrotfishes on coral reefs. Proc R Soc B 279:1621–1629
- Bergenius MAJ, Meekan MG, Robertson DR, McCormick MI (2002) Larval growth predicts the recruitment success of a coral reef fish. Oecologia 131:521–525
- Bergenius MAJ, McCormick MI, Meekan MG, Robertson DR (2005) Environmental influences on larval duration, growth and magnitude of settlement of a coral reef fish. Mar Biol 147:291–300
- Booth DJ, Brosnan DM (1995) The role of recruitment dynamics in rocky shore and coral reef fish communities. Adv Ecol Res 26:309–385
- Bray RN, Miller AC, Geesey GG (1981) The fish connection: A trophic link between planktonic and rocky reef communities? Science 214:204–205
- Caley MJ, Carr MH, Hixon MA, Hughes TP, Jones GP (1996) Recruitment and the local dynamics of open marine populations. Annu Rev Ecol Syst 27:477–500
- Caselle JE (1999) Early post-settlement mortality in a coral reef fish and its effect on local population size. Ecol Monogr 69:177–194
- Choat JH, Axe LM (1996) Growth and longevity in acanthurid fishes; an analysis of otolith increments. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 134:15–26
- Clifton KE (1995) Asynchronous food availability on neighboring Caribbean coral reefs determines seasonal patterns of growth and reproduction for the herbivorous parrotfish *Scarus iserti*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 116:39–46

- Coker DJ, Pratchett MS, Munday PL (2009) Coral bleaching and habitat degradation increase susceptibility to predation for coral-dwelling fishes. Behav Ecol 20:1204–1210
- Coker DJ, Graham NAJ, Pratchett MS (2012*a*) Interactive effects of live coral and structural complexity on the recruitment of reef fishes. Coral Reefs 31:919–927
- Coker DJ, Pratchett MS, Munday PL (2012*b*) Influence of coral bleaching, coral mortality and conspecific aggression on movement and distribution of coraldwelling fish. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 414–415:62–68
- Coker DJ, Wilson SK, Pratchett MS (2014) Importance of live coral habitat for reef fishes. Rev Fish Biol Fisher 24:89–126
- D'Alessandro EK, Sponaugle S, Llopiz JK, Cowen RK (2011) Larval ecology of the great barracuda, *Sphyraena barracuda*, and other sphyraenids in the Straits of Florida. Mar Biol 158:2625–2638
- De'ath G, Fabricius KE, Sweatman H, Puotinen M (2012) The 27–year decline of coral cover on the Great Barrier Reef and its causes. PNAS 109:17995–17999
- Depczynski M, Bellwood DR (2003) The role of cryptobenthic reef fishes in coral reef trophodynamics. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 256:183–191
- Depczynski M, Bellwood DR (2004) Microhabitat utilisation patterns in cryptobenthic coral reef fish communities. Mar Biol 145:455–463
- Depczynski M, Bellwood DR (2005*a*) Shortest recorded vertebrate lifespan found in a coral reef fish. Curr Biol 15:R288–R289
- Depczynski M, Bellwood DR (2005b) Wave energy and spatial variability in community structure of small cryptic coral reef fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 303:283–293
- Depczynski M, Bellwood DR (2006) Extremes, plasticity, and invariance in vertebrate life history traits: Insights from coral reef fishes. Ecology 87:3119–3127
- Depczynski M, Fulton CJ, Marnane MJ, Bellwood DR (2007) Life history patterns shape energy allocation among fishes on coral reefs. Oecologia 153:111–120

- Dixson DL, Jones GP, Munday PL, Planes S, Pratchett MS, Srinivasan M, Syms C, Thorrold SR (2008) Coral reef fish smell leaves to find island homes. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences 275:2831–2839
- Doherty PJ (1983) Diel, lunar and seasonal rhythms in the reproduction of two tropical damselfishes: *Pomacentrus flavicauda* and *P. wardi*. Mar Biol 75:215–224
- Doherty PJ (1991) Spatial and temporal patterns in recruitment. In: Sale PF (eds) The ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Academic Press, San Diego, New York, pp 261–293
- Doherty PJ, Williams DM (1988) The replenishment of coral reef fish populations. Oceanogr Mar Biol 26:487–551
- Doherty P, Fowler T (1994) An empirical test of recruitment limitation in a coral reef fish. Science 263:935–939
- Doherty PJ, Dufour V, Galzin R, Hixon MA, Meekan MG (2004) High mortality during settlement is a population bottleneck for a tropical surgeonfish. Ecology 85:2422–2428
- Emslie MJ, Cheal AJ, Sweatman H, Delean S (2008) Recovery from disturbance of coral and reef fish communities on the Great Barrier Reef, Australia. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 371:177–190
- Farnsworth CA, Bellwood DR, van Herwerden L (2010) Genetic structure across the GBR: evidence from short-lived gobies. Mar Biol 157:945–953
- Forrester GE, Steele MA (2004) Predators, prey refuges, and the spatial scaling of density-dependent prey mortality. Ecology 85:1332–1342
- Forrester GE, Steele MA, Samhouri JF, Evans B, Vance RR (2008) Spatial density dependence scales up but does not produce temporal density dependence in a reef fish. Ecology 89:2980–2985
- Frederick JL (1997) Post-settlement movement of coral reef fishes and bias in survival estimates. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 150:65–74

- Gardner TA, Cote IM, Gill JA, Grant A, Watkinson AR (2003) Long-term regionwide declines in Caribbean corals. Science 301:958–960
- González-Cabello A, Bellwood DR (2009) Local ecological impacts of regional biodiversity on reef fish assemblages. J Biogeogr 36:1129–1137
- Graham NAJ, Wilson SK, Jennings S, Polunin NVC, Bijoux JP, Robinson J (2006) Dynamic fragility of oceanic coral reef ecosystems. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:8425–8429
- Graham NAJ, Chabanet P, Evans RD, Jennings S, Letourneur Y, MacNeil MA, McClanahan TR, Ohman MC, Polunin NVC, Wilson SK (2011) Extinction vulnerability of coral reef fishes. Ecol Lett 14: 341–348
- Graham NAJ, Nash KL (2013) The importance of structural complexity in coral reef ecosystems. Coral Reefs 32(2):315–326
- Greenfield DW (2003) A survey of the small reef fishes of Kane'ohe Bay, O'ahu, Hawaiian Islands. Pac Sci 57(1):45–76
- Greenfield DW, Randall JE (2004) The marine gobies of the Hawaiian Islands. Proceedings of the California Academy of Sciences 55(27):498–549
- Greenfield DW, Jewett SL (2014) Two new dwarfgobies from the Western Pacific (Teleostei: Gobiidae: *Eviota*). Copeia:56–62
- Halford AR, Cheal AJ, Ryan D, Williams DM (2004) Resilience to large-scale disturbance in coral and fish assemblages on the Great Barrier Reef. Ecology 85:1892–1905
- Hamilton SL, White JW, Caselle JE, Swearer SE, Warner RR (2006) Consistent long-term spatial gradients in replenishment for an island population of a coral reef fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 306:247–256
- Harvell CD, Mitchell CE, Ward JR, Altizer S, Dobson AP, Ostfeld RS, Samuel MD (2002) Ecology - Climate warming and disease risks for terrestrial and marine biota. Science 296:2158–2162
- Helfman GS, Collette BB, Facey DE (1997) The diversity of fishes. Blackwell Science, London, England

- Herler J (2007) Microhabitats and ecomorphology of coral- and coral rock-associated gobiid fish (Teleostei: Gobiidae) in the northern Red Sea. Mar Ecol Evol Persp 28:82–94
- Herler J, Munday PL, Hernaman V (2011) Gobies on coral reefs. In: Patzner RA, Van Tassel JL, Kovacic M, Kapoor BG (eds) The Biology of gobies. Science Publishers, Boca Raton, FL, pp 493–529
- Hernaman V, Munday PL (2005) Life-history characteristics of coral reef gobies. I. Growth and life-span. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 290:207–221
- Hiatt RW, Strasburg DW (1960) Ecological relationships of the fish fauna on coral reefs of the Marshall Islands. Ecol Monogr 30:65–127
- Hixon MA (1991) Predation as a process structuring coral reef fish communities. In:Sale PF (eds) The ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Academic Press, San Diego, New York, pp 475–507
- Hixon MA, Jones GP (2005) Competition, predation, and density-dependent mortality in demersal marine fishes. Ecology 86:2847–2859
- Hixon MA, Anderson TW, Buch KL, Johnson DW, McLeod JB, Stallings CD (2012) Density dependence and population regulation in marine fish: a large-scale, long-term field manipulation. Ecol Monogr 82:467–489
- Hughes TP, Baird AH, Bellwood DR, Card M, Connolly SR, Folke C, Grosberg R, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Jackson JBC, Kleypas J, Lough JM, Marshall P, Nyström M, Palumbi SR, Pandolfi JM, Rosen B, Roughgarden J (2003) Climate change, human impacts, and the resilience of coral reefs. Science 301:929– 933
- Hughes TP, Bellwood DR, Folke C, Steneck RS, Wilson J (2005) New paradigms for supporting the resilience of marine ecosystems. Trends Ecol Evol 20:380–386
- Hughes TP, Rodrigues MJ, Bellwood DR, Ceccarelli D, Hoegh-Guldberg O, McCook L, Moltschaniwskyj N, Pratchett MS, Steneck RS, Willis B (2007) Phase shifts, herbivory, and the resilience of coral reefs to climate change. Curr Biol 17:360–365

- Hughes TP, Graham NA, Jackson JB, Mumby PJ, Steneck RS (2010) Rising to the challenge of sustaining coral reef resilience. Trends Ecol Evol 25:633–642
- Hutchinson N, Rhodes K (2010) Home range estimates for squaretail coralgrouper, *Plectropomus areolatus* (Ruppell 1830). Coral Reefs 29:511–519
- Jones GP, Syms C (1998) Disturbance, habitat structure and the ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Aust J Ecol 23:287–297
- Karino K, Arai R (2006) Effect of clutch size on male egg-fanning behavior and hatching success in the goby, *Eviota prasina* (Klunzinger). J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 334:43–50
- Kingsford MJ, Finn MD, O'Callaghan MD, Atema J, Gerlach G (2014) PlanktonicLarval Duration, age and growth of *Ostorhinchus doederleini* (Pisces:Apogonidae) on the southern Great Barrier Reef, Australia. Mar Biol 161:245–259
- Kramer MJ, Bellwood DR, Bellwood O (2014) Benthic crustacea on coral reefs: A quantitative survey. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 511:105–116
- Kritzer JP (2002) Stock structure, mortality and growth of the decorated goby, *Istigobius decoratus* (Gobiidae), at Lizard Island, Great Barrier Reef. Environ Biol Fish 63:211–216
- Lachner E, Karnella S (1980) Fishes of the Indo-Pacific: genus *Eviota* with descriptions of eight new species (Teleostei, Gobiidae). Smithson Contrib Zool 315:1–127
- Longenecker K, Langston R (2005) Life history of the hawaiian blackhead triplefin, *Enneapterygius atriceps* (Blennioidei, Tripterygiidae). Environ Biol Fish 73:243–251
- Menge BA (2000) Recruitment vs. Postrecruitment Processes as Determinants of Barnacle Population Abundance. Ecol Monogr 70:265–288
- McCulloch M, Fallon S, Wyndham T, Hendy E, Lough J, Barnes D (2003) Coral record of increased sediment flux to the inner Great Barrier Reef since European settlement. Nature 421:727–730

- McFarland WN, Brothers EB, Ogden JC, Shulman MJ, Bermingham EL (1985) Recruitment patterns in young french grunts, *Haemulon flavolineatum* (Family Haemulidae), at St-Croix, Virgin Islands. Fish Bull 83:413–426
- Milicich MJ, Meekan MG, Doherty PJ (1992) Larval supply: a good predictor of recruitment of three species of reef fish (Pomacentridae). Mar Ecol Prog Ser 86:153–166
- Milicich MJ, Doherty PJ (1994) Larval supply of coral reef fish populations: magnitude and synchrony of replenishment to Lizard Island, Great Barrier Reef. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 110:121–134
- Miller PJ (1996) The functional ecology of small fish: Some opportunities and consequences. In: Miller PJ (eds) Miniature vertebrates: The implications of small body size. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp 175–199
- Mooney HA, Cushman J, Medina E, Sala OE, Schulze ED (1996) (eds) Functional roles of biodiversity: a global perspective. John Wiley and Sons Ltd, Brisbane
- Mumby PJ, Dahlgren CP, Harborne AR, Kappel CV, Micheli F, Brumbaugh DR, Holmes KE, Mendes JM, Broad K, Sanchirico JN, Buch K, Box S, Stoffle RW, Gill AB (2006) Fishing, trophic cascades, and the process of grazing on coral reefs. Science 311:98–101
- Munday PL (2002) Does habitat availability determine geographical-scale abundances of coral-dwelling fishes? Coral Reefs 21:105–116
- Munday PL (2004) Habitat loss, resource specialization, and extinction on coral reefs. Glob Change Biol 10:1642–1647
- Munday PL, Jones GP (1998) The ecological implications of small body size among coral-reef fishes. Oceanogr Mar Biol Annu Rev 36:373–411
- Munday PL, Jones GP, Caley MJ (2001) Interspecific competition and coexistence in a guild of coral-dwelling fishes. Ecology 82:2177–2189
- Nash KL, Welsh JQ, Graham NA, Bellwood DR (2015) Home-range allometry in coral reef fishes: Comparison to other vertebrates, methodological issues and management implications. Oecologia 177:73–83

- Neff BD (2003) Decisions about parental care in response to perceived paternity. Nature 422:716–719
- Niemi GJ, Devore P, Detenbeck N, Taylor D, Lima A, Pastor J, Yount JD, Naiman RJ (1990) Overview of case-studies on recovery of aquatic systems from disturbance. Environ Manage 14:571–587
- Nyström M, Graham NAJ, Lokrantz J, Norstrom AV (2008) Capturing the cornerstones of coral reef resilience: linking theory to practice. Coral Reefs 27:795–809
- Odum HT, Odum EP (1955) Trophic structure and productivity of a windward coral reef community on Eniwetok Atoll. Ecol Monogr 25:291–320
- Pandolfi JM, Bradbury RH, Sala E, Hughes TP, Bjorndal KA, Cooke RG, McArdle D, McClenachan L, Newman MJH, Paredes G, Warner RR, Jackson JBC (2003) Global Trajectories of the Long-Term Decline of Coral Reef Ecosystems. Science 301:955–958
- Planes S, Galzin R, Bablet JP, Sale PF (2005) Stability of coral reef fish assemblages impacted by nuclear tests. Ecology 86:2578–2585
- Polis GA, Holt RD, Menge BA, Winemiller KO (1996) Time, space, and life history: influences on food webs. In: Polis GA, Winemiller KO (eds) Food webs: integration of patterns and dynamics. Chapman and Hall, New York, pp 435– 460
- Pratchett MS, Munday PL, Wilson SK, Graham NAJ, Cinner JE, Bellwood DR, Jones GP, Polunin NVC, McClanahan TR (2008) Effects of climate-induced coral bleaching on coral-reef fishes: Ecological and economic consequences Oceanogr Mar Biol Annu Rev, Vol 46. Crc Press-Taylor and Francis Group, Boca Raton, pp251–296
- Pratchett MS, Munday PL, Graham NA, Kronen M, Pinca S, Friedman K, Brewer TD, Bell JD, Wilson SK, Cinner JE (2011) Vulnerability of coastal fisheries in the tropical Pacific to climate change. In: Bell JD, Johnson JE and Hobday AJ (eds) Vulnerability of Tropical Pacific Fisheries and Aquaculture to

Climate Change. Secretariat of the Pacific Community, Noumea, New Caledonia, pp 167–185

- Pratchett MS, Coker DJ, Jones GP, Munday PL (2012) Specialization in habitat use by coral reef damselfishes and their susceptibility to habitat loss. Ecol Evol 2:2168–2180
- Pratchett MS, Wilson SK, Munday PL (2015) Effects of climate change on coral reef fishes. In: Mora C (eds) Ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Cambridge University Press, pp 127–134
- Privitera LA (2002) Reproductive biology of the coral-reef goby, *Asterropteryx semipunctata*, in Kaneohe Bay, Hawaii. Environ Biol Fish 65:289–310
- Randall JE (2005) Reef and shore fishes of the southern Pacific: New Caledonia to Tahiti and the Pitcairn Islands. University of Hawai'i Press, Honolulu, HI
- Randall JE, Allen G, Steene R (1997) Fishes of the Great Barrier Reef and Coral Sea. 2nd edn. University of Hawai'i Press, Honolulu, HI
- Robertson DR (1990) Differences in the seasonalities of spawning and recruitment of some small neotropical reef fishes. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 144:49–62
- Robertson DR (1991) The role of adult biology in the timing of spawning of tropical reef fishes. In: Sale PF (eds) The ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Academic Press, San Diego, New York, pp 356–386
- Robertson DR (1992) Patterns of lunar settlement and early recruitment in Caribbean reef fishes at Panamá. Mar Biol 114:527–537
- Robertson DR, Schober UM, Brawn JD (1993) Comparative variation in spawning output and juvenile recruitment of some Caribbean reef fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 94:105–113
- Robertson DR, Swearer SE, Kaufmann K, Brothers EB (1999) Settlement vs. environmental dynamics in a pelagic-spawning reef fish at Caribbean Panama. Ecol Monogr 69:195–218
- Robertson DR, Smith-Vaniz WF (2010) Use of clove oil in collecting coral reef fishes for research. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 401:295–302

- Saeki T, Sakai Y, Hashimoto H, Gushima K (2005) Foraging behavior and diet composition of *Trimma caudomaculata* and *Trimma caesiura* (Gobiidae) on coral reefs in Okinawa, Japan. Ichthyol Res 52:302–305
- Sale PF (1980) The ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Oceanogr Mar Biol Annu Rev 18:367–421
- Sale PF, Douglas WA (1984) Temporal variability in the community structure of fish on coral patch reefs and the relation of community structure to reef structure. Ecology 65:409–422
- Sale PF, Guy JA, Steel WJ (1994) Ecological structure of assemblages of coral reef fishes on isolated patch reefs. Oecologia 98:83–99
- Searcy SP, Sponaugle S (2000) Variable larval growth in a coral reef fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 206:213–226
- Smith C, Tyler JC (1972) Space resource sharing in a coral reef community. Nat Hist Mus Los Angeles Cty Sci Bull 14:125–170
- Smith-Vaniz WF, Jelks HL, Rocha LA (2006) Relevance of cryptic fishes in biodiversity assessments: A case study at Buck Island Reef National Monument, St. Croix. Bull Mar Sci 79:17–48
- Sponaugle S, Lee T, Kourafalou V, Pinkard D (2005) Florida current frontal eddies and the settlement of coral reef fishes. Limnol Oceanogr 50:1033–1048
- Sponaugle S (2015) Recruitment of coral reef fishes: linkages across stages. In: Mora C (eds) Ecology of fishes on coral reefs. Cambridge University Press, pp 28–33
- Srinivasan M, Jones GP (2006) Extended breeding and recruitment periods of fishes on a low latitude coral reef. Coral Reefs 25:673–682
- Steele MA, Forrester GE (2002) Early postsettlement predation on three reef fishes: effects on spatial patterns of recruitment. Ecology 83:1076–1091
- Steele MA, Forrester GE (2005) Small-scale field experiments accurately scale up to predict density dependence in reef fish populations at large scales. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:13513–13516

- Stewart BD, Jones GP (2001) Associations between the abundance of piscivorous fishes and their prey on coral reefs: implications for prey-fish mortality. Mar Biol 138:383–397
- Sunobe T (1998) Reproductive behavior in six species of *Eviota* (Gobiidae) in aquaria. Ichthyol Res 45:409–412
- Syms C, Jones GP (2000) Disturbance, habitat structure, and the dynamics of a coralreef fish community. Ecology 81:2714–2729
- Taru M, Sunobe T (2000) Notes on reproductive ecology of the gobiid fish *Eviota* abax at Kominato, Japan. B Mar Sci 66:507–512
- Thresher RE (1984) Reproduction in reef fishes. T.F. H. Publications, Neptune City, New Jersey, USA
- Tornabene L, Ahmadia GN, Berumen ML, Smith DJ, Jompa J, Pezold FL (2013) Evolution of microhabitat association and morphology in a diverse group of cryptobenthic coral reef fishes (Teleostei: Gobiidae: *Eviota*). Mol Phylogenet Evol 66:391–400
- Tornabene L, Valdez S, Erdmann M, Pezold F (2015) Support for a 'Center of Origin' in the Coral Triangle: Cryptic diversity, recent speciation, and local endemism in a diverse lineage of reef fishes (Gobiidae: *Eviota*). Mol Phylogenet Evol 82:200–210
- Vallès H, Kramer DL, Hunte W (2008) Temporal and spatial patterns in the recruitment of coral-reef fishes in Barbados. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 363:257–272
- Vallès H, Hunte W, Kramer DL (2009) Variable temporal relationships between environment and recruitment in coral reef fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 379:225– 240
- Victor BC (1983) Recruitment and population dynamics of a coral reef fish. Science 219:419–420
- Victor BC, Vasquez-Yeomans L, Valdez-Moreno M, Wilk L, Jones DL, Lara MR, Caldow C, Shivji M (2010) The larval, juvenile, and adult stages of the Caribbean goby, *Coryphopterus kuna* (Teleostei: Gobiidae): a reef fish with a

pelagic larval duration longer than the post-settlement lifespan. Zootaxa:53–61

- Walker SPW, McCormick MI (2004) Otolith-check formation and accelerated growth associated with sex change in an annual protogynous tropical fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 266:201–212
- Warner RR, Chesson PL (1985) Coexistence mediated by recruitment fluctuations a field guide to the storage effect. Am Nat 125:769–787
- Williams DMB (1980) Dynamics of the pomacentrid community on small patch reefs in One Tree Lagoon (Great Barrier Reef). B Mar Sci 30:159–170
- Wilson DT (2001a) Patterns of replenishment of coral reef fishes in the nearshore waters of the San Blas Archipelago, Caribbean Panama. Mar Biol 139:735– 753
- Wilson SK (2000) Trophic status and feeding selectivity of blennies (Blenniidae : Salariini). Mar Biol 136:431–437
- Wilson SK (2001b) Multiscale habitat associations of detrivorous blennies (Blenniidae : Salariini). Coral Reefs 20:245–251
- Wilson SK (2004) Growth, mortality and turnover rates of a small detritivorous fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 284:253–259
- Wilson SK, Bellwood DR, Choat JH, Furnas MJ (2003) Detritus in the epilithic algal matrix and its use by coral reef fishes. Oceanogr Mar Biol 41:279–309
- Wilson SK, Graham NAJ, Pratchett MS, Jones GP, Polunin NVC (2006) Multiple disturbances and the global degradation of coral reefs: are reef fishes at risk or resilient? Glob Change Biol 12:2220–2234
- Wilson SK, Dolman AM, Cheal AJ, Emslie MJ, Pratchett MS, Sweatman HPA (2009) Maintenance of fish diversity on disturbed coral reefs. Coral Reefs 28:3–14
- Winterbottom R, Southcott L (2008) Short lifespan and high mortality in the western Pacific coral reef goby *Trimma nasa*. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 366:203–208

- Winterbottom R, Alofs KM, Marseu A (2011) Life span, growth and mortality in the western Pacific goby *Trimma benjamini*, and comparisons with *T. nasa*. Environ Biol Fishes 91:295–301
- Winterbottom R, Hoese DF (2015) A revision of the Australian species of *Trimma* (Actinopterygii: Gobiidae), with descriptions of six new species and redescriptions of twenty-three valid species. Zootaxa 3934:1–102
- Wismer S, Hoey AS, Bellwood DR (2009) Cross-shelf benthic community structure on the Great Barrier Reef: relationships between macroalgal cover and herbivore biomass. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 376:45–54

Appendix A: Supplementary Information for Chapter 2

Table A1 Families, species, and numbers of individuals sampled from each location (n = 50 per location) and summed overall (n = 100), and their contribution (in %) to the total species pool. The 16 most abundant species (with > 15 individuals in total) were chosen for further analyses (displayed in bold). These 16 species represent 88.8 % of the total species pool

| Family | Species | Site 1 | Site 2 | Total | % of |
|-----------------|-----------------------------------|--------|--------|-------|-------|
| | | | | | 10101 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota queenslandica | 123 | 124 | 247 | 21.82 |
| Pseudochromidae | Pseudochromis fuscus | 64 | 46 | 110 | 9.72 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota variola | 35 | 53 | 88 | 7.77 |
| Pinguipedidae | Parapercis cylindrica | 51 | 34 | 85 | 7.51 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota cf. zonura | 50 | 31 | 81 | 7.16 |
| Gobiidae | Istigobius goldmanni | 35 | 28 | 63 | 5.57 |
| Gobiidae | Asterropteryx semipunctata | 24 | 38 | 62 | 5.48 |
| Triptervgiidae | Enneapterygius tutuilae | 31 | 19 | 50 | 4.42 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus sp. | 33 | 17 | 50 | 4.42 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus chrysurus | 30 | 10 | 40 | 3.53 |
| Triptervgiidae | Enneapterygius atrogulare | 27 | 11 | 38 | 3.36 |
| Gobiidae | Callogobius sclateri | 10 | 17 | 27 | 2.39 |
| Plesiopidae | Plesiops coeruleolineatus | 6 | 11 | 17 | 1.50 |
| Svngnathidae | Micrognathus pygmaeus | 7 | 9 | 16 | 1.41 |
| Blenniidae | Salarias fasciatus | 10 | 6 | 16 | 1.41 |
| Scorpaenidae | Sebastapistes strongia | 6 | 9 | 15 | 1.33 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus moluccensis | 6 | 6 | 12 | 1.06 |
| Pseudochromidae | Pseudochromis cyanotaenia | 6 | 4 | 10 | 0.88 |
| Gobiidae | Amblygobius phalaena | 2 | 7 | 9 | 0.80 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota punctulata | 1 | 8 | 9 | 0.80 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus wardi | 1 | 8 | 9 | 0.80 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus philippinus | 4 | 3 | 7 | 0.62 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota albolineata | 3 | 3 | 6 | 0.53 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus amboinensis | 1 | 3 | 4 | 0.35 |
| Syngnathidae | Choeroichthys brachysoma | 1 | 2 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Pseudochromidae | Cypho purpurascens | 0 | 3 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Pomacentridae | Dischistodus pseudochrysopoecilus | 2 | 1 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota sp. D | 1 | 2 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Gobiidae | Fusigobius duospilus | 0 | 3 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Blenniidae | Salarias alboguttatus | 2 | 1 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Blenniidae | Salarias guttatus | 2 | 1 | 3 | 0.27 |
| Gobiidae | Callogobius hasseltii | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota sp. T | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiesocinae | Discotrema crinophila | 1 | 1 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota afelei | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota prasites | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota sp. Y | 1 | 1 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Apogonidae | Fowleria vaiulae | 1 | 1 | 2 | 0.18 |

| TOTAL 15 | 58 | 581 | 551 | 1132 | 100 % |
|-----------------|-----------------------------|-----|-----|------|-------|
| Tripterygiidae | Ucla cf. xenogrammus | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Callionymidae | Synchiropus sp. | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Blenniidae | Salarias cf. ceramensis | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus sp. B | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus bankanensis | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Gobiidae | Pleurosicya sp. | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Pinguipedidae | Parapercis lineopunctata | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Gobiidae | Luposicya lupus | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota sp. L | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota infulata | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Tripterygiidae | Enneapterygius cf. tutuilae | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Blenniidae | Ecsenius stictus | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Blenniidae | Crossosalarias macrospilus | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Apogonidae | Apogon novemfasciatus | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0.09 |
| Pseudochromidae | Pseudochromis flammicauda | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus adelus | 1 | 1 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Opistognathidae | Opistognathus sp. | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Muraenidae | Gymnothorax chilospilus | 1 | 1 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Gobiidae | Fusigobius neophytus | 2 | 0 | 2 | 0.18 |
| Apogonidae | Fowleria variegata | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0.18 |



Appendix B: Supplementary Information for Chapter 3

Total length (mm)

Figure B1 Frequency distribution of total length (TL) of individuals (in mm) of the four numerically dominant species: (a) *Eviota zebrina*, (b) *Eviota distigma*, (c) *Neopomacentrus bankieri* and (d) *Pomacentrus moluccensis*. All specimens were collected from the study sites. The dashed line represents the approximate size at settlement (in mm) based on published data and observations of relatively unpigmented individuals (*i.e.* recently settled; Robertson 1992; Depczynski and Bellwood 2006; C. Lefèvre, unpublished data)

Table B1 Families, species, and numbers of individuals sampled from each location (n = 70 per location) and summed overall (n = 140), and their contribution (in %) to the total species pool. Only the 32 most abundant species (with > 20 individuals in total) were chosen for further analyses (displayed in the table). These 32 species represent > 91 % of the total species pool

| Family | Species | Hazard Bay | Pioneer Bay | Total | % of Total |
|-----------------|---|---------------|----------------|----------|---------------|
| Cobiidaa | Eviota zabrina | 633 | 674 | 1307 | 34 57 |
| Bomocontridoo | Pomacentrus moluccensis | 177 | 201 | 378 | 0.00 |
| Pomacentridae | Neonomacentrus hankieri | 185 | 01 | 276 | 7.30 |
| Cobjidoo | Eviota distigma | 6 | 91 134 | 140 | 7.50 |
| Gobiidae | Cobiodon brochus | 32 | 75 | 140 | 2.70 |
| Gobiidaa | Paragohiodon xanthosomus | 30 | 75 59 | 08 | 2.85 |
| Gobildae | Canhalopholis boanak | 39 46 | 12 | 90 00 | 2.39 |
| Serranidae | Cobiodon quinquestrigatus | 40 54 | 42 | 00 01 | 2.55 |
| Gobiidae | Evicta monostiama | 34 27 | 21 | 81 72 | 2.14 |
| Gobildae | Eviola monostigma | 37 | 30 20 | 75 | 1.95 |
| 1 ripteryglidae | Enneapierygius iuiuide Baaudaahnomia wilaani | 42 | 29 | /1 | 1.00 |
| Pseudochromidae | | 33 | 38 | /1 | 1.88 |
| Gobiidae | Gobiodon oculolineatus | 43 | 21 | 64 | 1.69 |
| Gobiidae | Gobiodon histrio | 6 | 54 | 60 50 | 1.59 |
| Gobiidae | Priolepis nuchifasciata | 50 | 8 | 58 | 1.53 |
| Gobiidae | Bathygobius fuscus | 24 | 32 | 56 | 1.48 |
| Blenniidae | Pomacentrus brachialis | 50 | 3 | 53 | 1.40 |
| Gobiidae | Paragobiodon echinocephalus | 21 | 26 | 47 | 1.24 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus adelus | 16 | 24 | 40 | 1.06 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota pellucida | 14 | 25 | 39 | 1.03 |
| Gobiidae | Luposicya lupus | 29 | 8 | 37 | 0.98 |
| Gobiidae | Trimma fangi | 33 | 0 | 33 | 0.87 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus amboinensis | 23 | 10 | 33 | 0.87 |
| Gobiidae | Asterropteryx semipunctata | 5 | 25 | 30 | 0.79 |
| Gobiidae | Asterropteryx spinosa | 1 | 26 | 27 | 0.71 |
| Gobiidae | Callogobius maculipinnis | 8 | 19 | 27 | 0.71 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus nagasakiensis | 21 | 4 | 25 | 0.66 |
| Pomacentridae | Pomacentrus sp. | 11 | 12 | 23 | 0.61 |
| Gobiidae | Eviota prasites | 10 | 12 | 22 | 0.58 |
| Gobiidae | Istigobius rigilius | 8 | 13 | 21 | 0.55 |
| Pomacentridae | Chrysiptera rollandi | 11 | 9 | 20 | 0.53 |
| Gobiidae | Exyrias bellissimus | 2 | 18 | 20 | 0.53 |
| Gobiidae | Trimma capostriatum | 3 | 17 | 20 | 0.53 |
| TOTAL | 136 | 1865 | 1916 | 3781 | 100 % |

Appendix C: Publications arising from thesis

Publications arising directly from the thesis

- Lefèvre CD, Bellwood DR (in press) Disturbance and recolonisation by small reef fishes: the role of local movement versus recruitment. *Mar Ecol Prog Ser*
- Lefèvre CD, Nash KL, González-Cabello A, Bellwood DR (in re-review with *Coral Reefs*) Consequences of extreme life history traits on population persistence: do short-lived gobies face demographic bottlenecks?

Collaborative publications

Bellwood DR, Baird AH, Depczynski M, González-Cabello A, Hoey AS, Lefèvre CD, Tanner JK (2012) Coral recovery may not herald the return of fishes on damaged coral reefs. Oecologia 170:567–573